



Contents

Executive Summary	2
User fee supported investments	4
Reallocation and tax supported operating investments	6
Capital investments	9
Appendix A: Details of proposed user fee supported investments	11
Appendix B: Details of proposed operating investments proceeding without additional corporate funding	17
Appendix C: Details of proposed investments proceeding with additional tax or other corporate funding	32
Appendix D: Details of proposed capital investment	45
Appendix E: Details of self-supported capital investments	70
Appendix F: Unfunded Investments	81
Operating Investments Not Proceeding	82
Capital Investments Not Proceeding	84
Appendix G: Letter from Calgary Police Commission	87

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Executive Summary

Administration is recommending a select number of operating and capital investments to proceed in 2025 and 2026. Funding for these investments comes from user fee increases, reprioritization of previously approved operating and capital budgets, and property tax increases for the highest priorities that could not be covered by the first two funding strategies. Administration supports all the investments in this recommendation as top priorities and needed to maintain a safe, sustainable and resilient future.

and the Beach

ต่างประวาณ เกษณ์สิตวิวิที่

四百 日 田子

TARANT RAMAN STOLLER DO

Given the pressures and the changing needs of Calgarians, extraordinary population growth and inflation, combined with years of revenues not keeping pace with growth and inflation, Administration worked to identify \$107 million in operating budget capacity and \$135 million in capital relinquishments to accommodate new investments. This is a significant achievement but does not accommodate all of the highest priority needs. Administration has reviewed all needs across the organization and recommends a few investments that are beyond the Council direction to maintain the previously approved 3.6 per cent from existing properties (5.5% for residential and 1.4% for non-residential),

Calgary is quickly changing, and The City needs to respond. The proposed increases would result in a total increase to property taxes from existing properties of 4.5% per cent (6.4% for residential and 2.2% for non-residential). This means that these investments will require increasing property taxes beyond the Council direction.

NOTE: This report provides information that was approved for the Green Line Stage 1 program decisions per report EC2024-0809. Until The City understands the next steps on the Green Line Stage 1 program, this document continues to reflect current Council decisions.

These investments have been organized into three broad sections:

- all a f

1. User fee supported investments

Maintaining critical infrastructure and accommodating for growth in The City is needed. The first section includes user fee rate-funded investments. Administration is proposing user fee increases that result in an increase of approximately \$5.09 per month (for a total of approximately \$141.61 per month) in 2025 for the typical residential household (based on metered water usage of 19m³) in order to invest in critical service delivery, maintenance and risk management in the Water Utility (including Water, Wastewater and Stormwater) and Waste & Recycling. These investments are summarized in Table 1, with details found in Appendix A. Further information about the operating expenditures associated with these increases is provided in Table 2. These rate increases, along with additional dedicated funding from off-site levies also allow for the capital investments for the Water Utility and Waste & Recycling summarized in Table 3, with details in Appendix E.

2. Reallocation and tax supported operating investments

Services reliant on property tax revenues are in need of priority investments too. The second section includes the additional operating investments that Administration recommends for 2025-2026. Table 4 summarizes operating investments enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources such as grants. Table 5 summarizing operating investments where budget can be reallocated within or between services to enable a higher-priority investment to be funded. The funding strategies for these investments in 2025 and 2026 come with varying levels of risk to service delivery and City finances. Details on these investments are included in Appendix B.

Table 7 provides the investments recommended to proceed with an increase in property taxes and other corporate revenue budgets and redirection of some corporate expenditures. Administration is directing financial capacity towards addressing emerging financial pressures to these items. Details can be found in Appendix C.

3. Capital investments

Significant efforts were made within the organization to review capital investments and relinquish funding that can be allocated to high priority capital needs. The relinquishments have minimal service impacts. Additional funding was also identified from the Local Government Fiscal Framework and Franchise Fees to support these high priority investments.

The funding identified can be reallocated to capital cost escalations on previously approved projects, maintenance and critical asset repair, housing and community development and City funding required to match contributions from other levels of government or external parties. These investments are summarized in Table 8, with details included in Appendix D.

Additional capital investments in Table 9 are funded either entirely through offsite levies, reserves or self-supported debt.

User fee supported investments

The service plans and budgets for user fee supported services as approved in 2022 November require adjustment above the previously approved rates to respond to current pressures since the setting of fees. This will address aging critical infrastructure, rapid population growth and growing demand for landfill capacity.

In 2022, no increase was approved for each year of the 2023-2026 cycle for Water Treatment & Supply and Stormwater Management, and Council approved a 2.5 per cent increase in each year of the 2023-2026 cycle for Wastewater Collection & Treatment. The proposed increases are in response to rising inflation and operating costs, aging critical infrastructure and rapid growth in both Calgary and surrounding region. In 2022, Council approved a 2.7 per cent increase in each year of the 2023-2026 cycle for Waste & Recycling residential charges. The proposed increases are to respond to growing demand for landfill capacity, capital project and contract cost escalation, vehicle supply chain and inflation challenges, and operational pressures at the Calgary Composting Facility.

The new proposed annual fee increases for these services in 2025 and 2026 are contained in Table 1.

Table 1: Proposed user fee supported adjustments

		Annual Rate Increase		Increase on Monthly Typical Residential Bill*	
Page	Investment Name	2025	2026	2024 - 2025	2025 - 2026
11	Water Treatment & Supply Rate Increases	6.2%	6.2%	+\$2.69	+\$2.88
13	Wastewater Collection & Treatment Rate Increases	4.5%	4.5%	+\$0.72	+\$0.73
14	Stormwater Management Rate Increases	4.3%	4.3%	+\$0.67	+\$0.70
15	Waste and Recycling Residential Charges	3.9%	4.3%	+\$1.01	+\$1.15
	Total			+\$5.09	+\$5.46

*based on typical residential metered water usage of 19m³

Note: Detailed information on the items in Table 1 can be found in Appendix A

These fee increases will be used to support increased operating expenditures.

Table 2: Proposed user fee supported increases in operating expenditures

Base Operating Expenditure Increases Net of Recoveries	2025	2026
Water Treatment & Supply	29,989	26,826
Wastewater Collection & Treatment	46,084	10,748
Stormwater Management	14,856	3,515
Waste & Recycling	14,238	17,074
Total Base Operating Expenditure Increases Net of Recoveries	\$105,167	\$58,163

In addition to responding to operating pressures, these rate increases along with dedicated funding from offsite levies allow for new capital investments for the Water Utility and Waste & Recycling. This also includes the required capital utilities for the new communities being recommended. In addition to the capital budget request for the current business cycle, the Water Utility requires pre-approval of budgets for select long term projects where the delivery spans over multiple business cycles (e.g., North & South Water Servicing, Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrades).

Table 3: Capital investments for Water Utilit	y and Waste & Recycling
---	-------------------------

		Capital Costs (\$000)			
Page	Investment Name	Total New	2025-2026	2027+	
70	Water Treatment Plant	146,697	87,197	59,500	
71	Water Distribution Network	473,447	257,381	216,066	
72	Wastewater Treatment Plants	621,709	109,163	512,546	
73	Wastewater Collection Network	160,247	141,457	18,790	
74	Drainage Facilities & Network	134,298	87,289	47,000	
75	Waste & Recycling Services Landfill/Treatment Infrastructure	24,926	24,926	-	
76	Waste & Recycling Services Facilities & Equipment	12,522	12,522	-	
	Total	1.573.846	719.935	853,902	

Note: Detailed information for each item in Table 3 can be found in Appendix E. Additional capital will be requested for 2027-2030+ to complete these initiatives.

The City is actively responding to the feedermain break and have incorporated known capital and operating changes related to the response into these adjustments. Additional funding related to this response and future investments will follow in future adjustments and/or Service plans and budgets.

Reallocation and tax supported operating investments

Administration has taken a close look at our investment and funding priorities and applied multiple strategies to find efficiencies, rescope or reprioritize lower-priority work or access alternative funding sources to fund key priorities. As a result, we have been able to find funding sources for many important investments without seeking corporate funding such as taxes.

Table 4: Operating investments enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources

			ditures 00)
Page	e Operating Investments	2025	2026
	Enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources		
17	Clean Energy Improvement Program	10,000	20,000
18	Police Recruitment Support Grant (Government of Alberta 50 Officer Grant)	10,488	
20	Rezoning for Housing Resources	4,099	1,857
21	Increased 9-1-1 capacity to dispatch Transit Peace Officers	1,500	2,500
22	A Data Foundation for City Building: Exploring a New Civic Census	1,000	i.
	Total Operating Investments	\$28,076	\$25,323

Table 5: Operating investments enabled by reprioritizing budgets within and between services

		Expend (\$00	
Page	Operating Investments	2025	2026
	Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within and between services		
23	Continuing the Equity Program to advance equitable delivery of City services	2,050	2,050
24	Implementing Downtown Safety Leadership Table recommendations [partial]	1,350	1,350
25	Bill 20 Changes for Municipal Elections	1,318	-
26	Plus 15 Inspection Program	750	1,250
27	Film Friendly Program Sustainment	860	860
28	Eligibility Resources for Calgary Transit Access	360	360
29	Playground and Amenity Safety Inspections and Sustainment	50	100
30	Improving Pavement Quality and the 5A Network	60	40
31	Additional 5A Network Improvement Plan	27	39
2	Total Operating Investments	\$6,825	\$6,049

Note: The risks associated with progressing these investments through various funding strategies without additional corporate funding are detailed further in Appendix B.

On 2024 May 28, Council directed Administration to review the 2023 operating variances for recurring and nonrecurring events and embed the recurring events into future budgets. In response, Administration reviewed our ISC: CONFIDENTIAL Page 6 of 89 corporate financial capacity to identify \$72 million in ongoing operating budget capacity for 2025. This total is made up of both proposed decreases to our budgeted expenditures (e.g., efficiencies through corporate management of vacancies, and reducing corporate provisions to reflect a higher risk tolerance) as well as increases in our budgeted revenues (e.g., accounting for increased property taxes from development and redevelopment, and higher investment income). It is recommended that this \$72 million in additional corporate funding be put toward implementing previous Council decisions (i.e., responding to corporate inflationary pressures and preparing for Green Line).

Table 6: Proposed Funding Strategy

Description	Ongoing Budget Ir (\$000	et Impact	
	2025	2026	
Decreasing budgeted expenditures			
Efficiencies through corporate management of vacancies	(9,948)	-	
Reduction in corporate provisions reflecting higher risk tolerance	(36,000)	-	
Increasing budgeted revenues			
Reducing Planning and Development tax supported budget by leveraging fees & reserve	(4,756)	2	
Increase in budgeted revenue from investment income	(5,296)	-	
Increase in budgeted property tax revenue resulting from higher than projected new physical assessment base growth	(16,000)	-	
Total Base Operating Budget Impact	(72 000)		

Total Base Operating Budget Impact (72,000)

The recommended operating investments requiring corporate funding are presented in Table 7. The total recommended amount is partially offset by the funding recommendation strategy, allowing Administration to implement Council's previous decisions on corporate inflationary pressures and preparing for Green Line without a tax increase. Administration also recommends one-time funding in 2025 for Low Income Transit Pass Sustainment, to enable the program to operate while advocacy to the province for ongoing funding continues. Funding the remaining recommended investments would have estimated tax impacts as set out in the table.

It is significant to note the funding for the three growth applications has a lower impact on the cost of servicing in the remainder of this cycle (2025 and 2026) but has very significant impacts from 2027 and beyond. It is critical to understand the future impacts of the decision to move forward with these recommendations.

Table 7: Investments proposed to proceed with additional tax and other corporate funding

		Bas (\$00		Tax Ir (%	npact	One-1 (\$00		(\$000)
age	Investment Name	2025	2026	2025	2026	2025	2026	2027+
	Investments implementing previous Council decisions	1		5 . 11	1	115	TAE	
32	Corporate Inflationary Pressures	48,000		N/A				
33	Preparing for Green Line Operations – allocation of additional tax growth from higher development and redevelopment in 2024	16,000						
33	Preparing for Green Line Operations – additional corporate funding*	8,000	8,000	N/A	0.33			
	Using funding strategy to implement previous decisions	(72,000)						
	* As approved in EC2024-0809, \$8 million in funding for 2025-2031 will come though reduction 2025 is identified in Table 6.	ns or efficien	cies, other	revenues,	tax revenu	es or other so	urces. Fund	ling for
	Priority proposed investments							
34	Public Transit Revenue Shortfall	13,000		0.55				
35	Aligning emergency response capabilities to meet rising service demand	4,700	1,900	0.20	0.08			
37	Policy framework for Boards, Commissions and Committees remuneration	109	1,100	0.00	0.04	274	274	
38	Implementing Downtown Safety Leadership Table recommendations	2,500		0.11		5,800	3,700	
39	Sustain tree service levels in response to significant grant to increase the urban canopy	400	400	0.02	0.02			
40	Bridge Management System	50	5	0.00	0.00			
41	Growth Application in the South Shepard Area Structure Plan (Hotchkiss)		478		0.02			24,044
42	Growth Application in the Keystone Hills Area Structure Plan (Prairiesong)		67		0.00			16,564
43	Growth Application in the Belvedere Area Structure Plan (Liberty Stage 2)		40		0.00			2,228
	Open Business Cases in the Belvedere Area Structure Plan							8,309
44	Low Income Transit Pass Program Sustainment					19,000		
	Remaining proposed	20,759	11,990	0.89%	0.49%	25,074	3,974	
	Amount to be funded from forecast 2024 favourable operating variance					(25,074)	(3,974)	
	Estimated commitments required in future cycles (not for approval in 2024)							51,145

Capital investments

Table 8: Recommended high-priority capital infrastructure using reallocated funding

Detailed information for each item can be found in Appendix D.

Significant efforts were made within the organization to review capital investments and relinquish funding that can be allocated to high priority capital needs. The relinquishments have minimal service impacts. Additional funding was also identified from the Local Government Fiscal Framework and Franchise Fees to support these high priority investments.

The Total Capital Cost is the total cost of the investment including portion(s) funded by other parties, where applicable. Total City Request shows the anticipated capital cost for The City. Capital for Approval 2025-2026 outlines The City funding recommended for approval in the 2025-2026 budget cycle. In cases where the infrastructure is scalable, a lower amount may be recommended given limited funding capacity.

		Ca	pital Costs (\$	6000s)
Page	Investment name	Total Capital Cost	Total City Request	Capital for Approval 2025-2026
	Capital Cost Escalations			
46	Capital Cost Escalation Fund ¹	234,700	234,700	15,800
	Maintenance and Critical Repair			
47	Reinvesting In Our Annual Investment Programs	100,000	100,000	100,000
49	Beaverdam Flats Slope Stability Project	2,000	2,000	2,000
51	MacEwan Park View NW Slope Project	2,000	2,000	2,000
53	Enmax High Risk Task Transformer Relay Replacement ²	10,000	10,000	4,000
54	Retaining Wall Replacement Program	3,000	3,000	3,000
55	Timber Stair Replacement Program	3,000	3,000	3,000
57	Improving Pavement Quality on High-Speed Roads	20,000	10,000	10,000
	Housing and Community Development			
58	Country Hills Widening (Barlow Tr to 36 St SE)	16,100	16,100	16,100
60	City-Wide Transit Oriented Development ²	40,000	40,000	20,000
62	Transit Oriented Design – Design & Infrastructure Study	4,500	4,500	4,500
62	Public realm investments in Established Areas ²	7,000	7,000	2,500
65	Belvedere related Infrastructure including a Stoney/Memorial flyover, design for Max Purple ²	195,000	95,610	31,910
	Matched Funding			
66	Blue Line – Additional Design and early works	160,000 ³	10,000	10,000
68	Cowboys Park Capital Upgrade ²	6,000	6,000	4,100
	Total	803,300	543,910	228,910

Notes: ¹ This funding will cover some but not all known cost escalations.

² Additional capital will be requested for 2027-2030+ to complete these initiatives.

³ Provincial match secured, Federal not secured

Table 9: Additional capital not requiring additional corporate funding

The following investments do not require any additional corporate funding. They are funded either entirely through offsite levies, reserves or self-supported debt.

Page	Investment Name	Total Capital Cost (\$000s)	Capital for Approval 2025-2026 (\$000s)
78	Haskayne Emergency Response Station – Land purchase	2,000	2,000
79	Vehicle and Equipment Growth 2023-2026	27,336	27,336
80	Community Grant Program for Established Areas	500	500
		29,836	29,836

Appendix A: Details of proposed user fee supported investments

Water Treatment and Supply Rate Increases

Description

Water Treatment and Supply requires an increase in rates to respond to rising inflationary costs and operational pressures, aging critical infrastructure and rapid growth in both the City of Calgary and Region. As Calgary's population continues to grow more rapidly than projected, there is a need to accelerate infrastructure required to support a growing City, build system redundancy as well as invest in renewal and upgrade of existing infrastructure.

Investments include: Advancement of north and south water feedermains to build system redundancy; advancement of design for new water treatment plant to build redundancy and service a growing city; acceleration of water loss program to improve monitoring and detection of system leaks; increased capital maintenance at water treatment plants; increased asset management and condition assessment programs; short and medium term repair and rehabilitation needed for the south feedermain as well as increased operating budget due to inflation and rising costs in energy, chemicals, and fleet, as well as additional resources to manage and operate a growing and aging water system.

Recommended Water Rate Changes

Based on the required investments, the line of service is recommending a 6.20 per cent rate increase in each of 2025 and 2026, from 0 per cent increase previously approved.

The table below summarizes the monthly impact in 2025 and 2026 to the water portion of the residential customers' typical monthly utility bill.

	In 2024	In 2025	In 2026
Monthly Water Charges for Residential Metered (19m³) usage	\$41.33	+\$2.69 to \$44.03	+\$2.88 to \$46.91

Benefits

The recommended rate increase and associated investments will contribute to providing increased water treatment capacity in response to cumulative growth within the city and region, preventing water loss in our distribution system and improving reliability to addressing single point of failure risks to reduce likelihood and impact of water service distribution disruption for customers.

Performance Impact: Customers expect safe, high quality drinking water that is reliable and available. Without these investments, it is anticipated that customers may experience an increase in water service disruptions, an increase in time to return to regular water service after a main break and an increase in severity of water restrictions.

Alignment to Council Priorities: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On

Risks

Without additional investments, there is a significant risk of not being able to consistently meet growing customer water demand resulting in increased water restrictions, water service disruptions for Calgary and region and potential constraints to growth.

• As we have seen with the Bearspaw Feedermain, lack of redundancy has significant implications for our water system in times of infrastructure failure.

• The service is seeing growth at a rate more rapid than projected, meaning infrastructure plans are not keeping pace with growth and there is a risk of insufficient treatment and distribution capacity.

Rate increases are needed to address these risks as well as ensure compliance with the financial plan including the debt service coverage ratio and meeting the sustainment reserve balance by 2030.

Service Leading this Investment: Water Treatment and Supply

Wastewater Collection and Treatment Rate Increases

Description

Wastewater Collection and Treatment requires an increase in rates to respond to rising inflationary costs and operational pressures, aging critical infrastructure, and rapid growth in both the City of Calgary and Region. As Calgary's population continues to grow more rapidly than projected, there is a need to accelerate infrastructure required to support a growing City and invest in renewal and upgrade of existing infrastructure to maintain current levels of service to meet regulatory requirements.

Investments include: Upgrades in sanitary trunks to support a growing city and reduce risk of customer sewage backups; investment in lift stations to improve reliability of aging infrastructure and address safety risks; rehabilitation of the sanitary system to maintain reliability; advancement of wastewater treatment plant upgrades and increased operating budget due to inflation and rising costs in energy, chemicals, and fleet, as well as additional resources needed to manage and operate a growing and aging wastewater system.

Recommended Wastewater Rate Changes

Based on the required investment increases, the line of service is recommending a 4.5 per cent rate increase in each of 2025 and 2026, from 2.5 per cent increase previously approved.

The table below summarizes the monthly impact in 2025 and 2026 to the wastewater portion of the residential customers' typical monthly utility bill.

	In 2024	In 2025	In 2026
Monthly Water Charges for Residential Metered (19m3) usage	\$53.85	+\$0.72 to \$54.57	+\$0.73 to \$55.30

Benefits

The recommended rate increase and associated investments in the wastewater collection system will contribute to reducing the risk of customer sewage backups and mitigate risk of system failures. Investments in wastewater treatment will support our ability to meet the treatment capacity required of a growing city and region, while maintaining river health and continuing to meet environmental and safety regulatory requirements.

Performance Impact: Customers expect wastewater to be taken away from their residence or business, treated, and returned to the river in a way that protects river health. Without these investments, it is anticipated that customers may experience an increase in sewer backups and an increase in response times when they have a service disruption.

Alignment to Council Priorities: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On

Risks

Without additional investments, there are significant risks associated with growth capacity, environmental impact and compliance, and employee safety.

- The service is seeing growth at a rate more rapid than projected, meaning infrastructure plans are not keeping pace with growth and there is a risk of insufficient collection and treatment capacity.
- There is an increased risk of sewage release to the environment resulting in environmental damage, regulatory non-compliance as well as risk to employee health and safety.

Rate increases are needed to achieve compliance with the financial plan including the debt service coverage ratio and meeting the sustainment reserve balance by 2030.

Service Leading this Investment: Wastewater Collection and Treatment

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Stormwater Management Rate Increases

Description

Stormwater Management requires an increase in rates to respond to rising inflationary costs and operational pressures. In addition, risks related to aging, critical infrastructure requires upgrades and maintenance to reduce the risk of flooding, ensure public and employee safety, while protecting property and river health. A changing climate, and increased frequency of short, intense rainfall highlights the need for these critical investments.

Investments include: Advancement of the Sunnyside flood barrier to mitigate localized flooding; cost escalations from ongoing and evolving investment in Community Drainage Programs and other capital programs; additional investments in lift stations to improve reliability and safety of aging infrastructure and additional resources required to manage a growing and aging stormwater system.

Recommended Stormwater Rate Changes

Based on the required investment, the line of service is recommending a 4.3 per cent rate increase in each of 2025 and 2026, from 0 per cent increase previously approved.

The table below summarizes the monthly impact in 2025 and 2026 to the stormwater portion of the residential customers' typical monthly utility bill.

	In 2024	In 2025	In 2026
Monthly Water Charges for Residential Metered (19m³) usage	\$15.63	+\$0.67 to \$16.30	+\$0.70 to \$17.00

Benefits

The recommended rate increase and associated investments will allow the line of service to continue to focus on reducing risk of river and localized flooding, improving the resilience of the stormwater system and improve the reliability and safety of aging and critical infrastructure (eg. lift stations). In addition, these investments will enhance river health by strengthening measures required to reduce risk of sediment release.

Performance Impact: Customers expect the City to manage stormwater to protect public safety and reduce damage to property and ensure our watersheds are healthy. Rate increases enable the service to continue to meet these expectations.

Alignment to Council Priorities: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On

Risks

Without these investments, there are the following risks:

- Not being able to complete flood mitigation projects identified in the investment plan, limited improvements to service levels in established areas resulting in more property damage during localized flooding.
- Increased challenges in meeting customer expectations for localized flooding mitigation as the city experiences more frequent and intense stormwater events.
- River health decline due to pollution entering the river.

Rate increases are needed to achieve compliance with the financial plan including the debt service coverage ratio and meeting the sustainment reserve balance by 2030.

Service Leading this Investment: Stormwater Management

Waste & Recycling Residential Charges

Description

Waste & Recycling is recommending amendments to the monthly residential charges approved for the current business cycle (2023-2026) to respond to rising service demand, inflationary pressures, and increasing financial and infrastructure risks. The main factors affecting operating and capital costs include growing demand for landfill capacity, capital project and contract cost escalation, vehicle supply chain and inflation challenges, and operational pressures at the Calgary Composting Facility.

Waste & Recycling rates and charges were held in the 2019-2022 business cycle to support Calgarians during the pandemic and subsequent cost of living challenges. Waste & Recycling has continued to minimize rate increases by leveraging other sources of funding and reserves, deferring non-essential infrastructure projects, and taking a less conservative approach to revenue and cost projections.

Recommended Monthly Residential Charges

Waste & Recycling is recommending increases to the previously approved Black Cart and Green Cart Program charges. Council previously approved an overall increase of \$0.70 to the total monthly residential charge in each of 2025 and 2026. Waste & Recycling is recommending an additional \$0.31 in 2025 and \$0.45 in 2026. The proposed changes would result in an overall increase to the total monthly residential charge of 3.9 per cent or \$1.01 for 2025 and 4.3 per cent or \$1.15 for 2026.

The implementation of Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) in April 2025 is anticipated to reduce Waste & Recycling residential charges for Calgarians. Waste & Recycling is currently working through the transition process and will return to Council in Q1 2025 with information on the specific financial benefits for Calgarians.

Monthly charge	In 2024	In 2025	In 2026
Black Cart Program Charge	\$7.13	+\$0.26 to \$7.39	+\$0.32 to \$7.71
Blue Cart Program Charge (no change)	\$9.16	+\$0.18 to \$9.34	+\$0.18 to \$9.52
Green Cart Program Charge	\$9.41	+\$0.57 to \$9.98	+\$0.65 to \$10.63
Monthly residential total	\$25.70	+\$1.01 to \$26.71	+\$1.15 to \$27.86

No increases to landfill disposal rates and charges are recommended at this time.

Benefits

Waste & Recycling is focused on enabling Calgarians to reduce and manage their waste responsibly, now and into the future. The recommended increases to monthly residential charges will allow Waste & Recycling to continue delivering safe, reliable, and efficient services to Calgary's growing population and fulfill its commitment to its legislative and regulatory responsibilities, including protecting the environment, maintaining public safety, and minimizing the impacts of managing waste on residents.

The recommended monthly charges will reduce service delivery risk by allowing Waste & Recycling to build needed landfill cells and continue operating collection vehicles and the Calgary Composting Facility reliably. The proposed changes will also reduce the risk of higher increases to monthly charges in future business cycles.

Performance Impact: Adjustments to monthly charges will enable Waste & Recycling to deliver the reliable and sustainable service Calgarians expect, as measured through citizen satisfaction survey results.

Alignment to Council Priorities: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On

Risks

The degree to which the economic turbulence of recent years will continue to affect projected costs, including capital delivery costs, is uncertain. There are also risks associated with achieving projected Waste Management Facility revenues, which can be affected by population change, economic volatility, customer choice, and other factors.

The adjusted monthly charges also consider the strategy to meet Waste & Recycling's Sustainment Reserve target of 120 days of Operating and Maintenance (O&M) costs by 2030. Without the proposed increases, there is an increased risk that the Sustainment Reserve will not have sufficient funds to meet financial obligations through periods of revenue variability, unplanned operating expenses and fluctuating capital requirements.

Service Leading this Investment: Waste & Recycling

Appendix B: Details of proposed operating investments proceeding without additional corporate funding

Clean Energy Improvement Program

Investment Description

The \$30 million investment will increase financing available for the Clean Energy Improvement Program (CEIP) to support about 750-800 residential projects and launch the commercial program. CEIP provides flexible financing for energy efficiency and renewable energy upgrades to save participants money and reduce GHGs. This investment will be financed by the Corporate Borrowing Strategy. Budget to cover program administration is already secured, and participants repay the upgrade cost and The City's cost of borrowing through their property taxes making this a zero-add investment over 20 years.

Enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	10,000	20,000

Benefits

This investment will enable the continuation of the already successful residential CEIP program and to expand to offer a commercial CEIP program. CEIP helps Calgarians lower their energy use, utility bills, and greenhouse gas emissions.

CEIP is designed to support Calgary homeowners and commercial building owners to take action to reduce their GHGs. This directly aligns with the Climate Council Priority area and is aligned to the Community Indicator for the Climate Results Area of Community Emissions efforts by The City. Leading by example is important for The City, and enabling the community to also take action to reduce emissions shows progress towards our emissions goals. CEIP supports homeowners and businesses directly by providing investment for GHG reduction through building energy upgrades.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Climate

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Increased likelihood of not achieving goals outlined in the Calgary Climate Strategy and the 2023-2026 Climate Implementation Plan. CEIP is very popular, and there may be political and reputational risk if the program is cancelled.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

There is a risk of participants defaulting on repayments, and reputational risks of The City recouping those costs through the tax recovery process. There is also interest rate risk given the length of borrowing terms.

Service Leading this Investment: Climate & Environmental Management

Police Recruitment Support Grant (Government of Alberta 50 Officer Grant)

Investment Description

In December 2023, the Government of Alberta announced the Police Recruitment Support Grant as part of the Safe Streets Action Plan, funding fifty sworn positions for the Calgary Police Service. The new positions were allocated to the Community Engagement Response Teams (CERT) with a mandate to create safe public spaces by engaging with community and taking action to reduce crime and social disorder through focused, collaborative enforcement and compassionate supports. Funding for support positions was also provided which addressed eighteen civilian positions.

CERT is a part of the broader Safe Public Spaces initiative, which includes, among other things, the Downtown Street Engagement Team (DSET), High System User (HSU) Coordinator and Action Table Calgary, being done in collaboration with several partners. It also includes two positions to address encampments that may have elevated risks of violence.

Enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	10,488	

Benefits

The intended goals are to:

- Impact social disorder in public spaces, community safety and perceptions of safety.
- Contribute to the City of Calgary Transit Safety Strategy.
- Increased resourcing for evolving social disorder issues that could reduce demand on frontline officers. Work with partners to provide a coordinated

This initiative should support the Services efforts in improving safety in public safety.

What is the method that will be used to fund this investment internally?

This investment was by way of provincial grant funding announced by the Ministry of Public Safety and Emergency Services. The funding for the first year was put into a grant agreement with reporting requirements. Meetings are occurring for the go-forward funding as these resources were deemed ongoing by the Government of Alberta in support of their Safe Streets Action Plan.

How will the service proceed with the investment?

The CPS has launched the CERT program with the first twenty-five officers deployed at the end of March and the next twenty-five in September of 2024. The first phase of the investment addressed establishment of the CERT resources in Districts 1, 4, 5, and 6. The second phase will complete the citywide deployment addressing Districts 2, 3, 7, and 8. The expansion of the program has been aligned with organizational recruitment efforts.

What is the top risk associated with this funding strategy?

The funding has been included in the mid-cycle adjustment process given the Government's commitment that the grant funding will be ongoing. The related risks would pertain to the potential of the funding being reduced or ceased. This is believed to be a low risk at this time given the priority of public safety in the major cities within Alberta. The CPS has a mitigation plan should the risks increase or change.

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety and Transit. CERT address social disorder and crime in public spaces, in the downtown core, and on Transit corridors.

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Likelihood of increasing social disorder in public spaces

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

- To meet the needs of CERT, the Service has had to pull experienced officers from patrol. While these vacancies
 will be supplemented by new officers, the process does require time for recruitment and training.
- The risk was mitigated through planning in the development of the resources.

Service Leading this Investment: Police Services

Rezoning for Housing Resources

Investment Description

Council approved Rezoning for Housing (CPC2024-0213) with twelve additional recommendations. One of the Motions Arising directed Administration to provide a summary of the budget, resources and workplan implications. The preliminary assessment of costs has been estimated at \$6 million.

Enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	4,099	1,857

Benefits

This investment will help with the implementation of 12 recommendations and support the Rezoning for Housing initiative to increase housing supply.

Allowing low-scale multi-residential development across Calgary supports redevelopment in a manner that provides more choice for a variety of households and income levels.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

CPP PM3 - Building Housing Choice - Land area where middle density housing is allowed, per 100,000 Calgarians (hectares)

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Housing

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Not proceeding with this investment will impact the effectiveness of the recommendations in CPC2024-0213 and reduce their benefits for Calgarians to increase housing supply in a timely manner.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Top risk is that this may put pressure on existing workplans, resulting in lower quality of projects underway and hindering the implementation of new processes.

Service Leading this Investment: Development Approvals

Increasing 9-1-1 capacity to dispatch Transit Peace Officers for emergency calls

Investment Description

Allocates resources in support of a public safety partnership for 19 new 9-1-1 positions to dispatch & monitor transit peace officers for emergency calls. The positions are pivotal in implementing the Public Transit Safety Strategy & the Peace Officer Alignment project to reach targeted response times, ensure deployment of the right service, to the right place, at the right time, and enhance partnerships with Calgary Police Service. Through 9-1-1 dispatch, transit peace officers & citizens will experience improved personal safety. This investment will provide critical resources for the work of 9-1-1 dispatchers, will align with recent fatality inquiries, and is essential to service delivery.

Enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	1,500	1,000

Benefits

Advances integration with CPS, increases interoperability across all first responder organizations, contributes to achieving target response times to critical incidents, and improves the safety of riders, officers, and perception of safety on Transit.

There are no impacts on 911's existing headline performance measures. A new measure will be created to support successful implementation of Public Transit Safety Strategy.

This investment enables transit peace officers to be dispatched by Calgary 9-1-1 for priority 1 incidents so that transit customers will observe quicker arrival of officers at the scene. Additionally, the investment establishes a centralized dispatch system for peace officers, Calgary Police, and Calgary Fire, enabling a coordinated response to address harm, social disorder, and community safety issues. This coordinated effort will instill a greater sense of safety among transit customers on and around the transit system.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety and Transit

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

9-1-1 can't undertake the additional workload of dispatching transit peace officers to meet response time targets. Several objectives outlined in the Council-approved transit safety strategy can't be achieved, including a delay in implementation timeline.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

There is some risk of not being able to recruit, train, and get staff up and running in the desired timelines. 9-1-1 will leverage an expedited training of new Emergency Communications Officers (ECOs) including recruiting of experienced dispatchers.

Service Leading this Investment: Calgary 9-1-1

A Data Foundation for City Building: Exploring a New Civic Census

Investment Description

Funding will be used to evaluate options and begin initiation of a new data collection tool in the model of a Civic Census. A data foundation like the previous Civic Census is needed to support data driven decision making about Calgary's growth and change, to monitor current population trends promptly, and to improve City service efficiency through monitoring. Other data sources, including Federal Census data, have proven insufficient to provide the accuracy and timeliness required to manage a rapidly growing city. Administration is currently working on acquiring funding support from Housing Accelerator Fund.

Enabled by leveraging external and alternative sources

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	1,000	0

Benefits

Supports data driven decisions, including for utility servicing, supporting vulnerable populations, and forecasting. Provides accurate and timely data on Calgary's population growth, including pace, location, and composition of change at any geography.

The precision and accuracy of existing performance measures is hindered by the lack of available population data by geography. This impacts measures related to local area plans, housing choice, and industrial area growth. The work of the City Planning & Policy service line delivers long-term benefits to Calgarians, quantified in various indicators and measures relative to population. A new Civic Census enables policy to be evaluated and implemented considering existing population at level of precision needed for investment decisions in specific communities and local areas, in support of particular land uses.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Land-Use and Local Area Planning and Housing

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Without a civic census, City planning and operational data needs are limited to Federal Census population data, which is only collected every five years, with a two-year lag before detailed data is available, and can't be customized to Calgary's needs.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

A census program has a financial cost that will compete against other City priorities. Also, there is a risk of reputational loss by reinstating a program that was previously cancelled to save money.

Service Leading this Investment: City Planning & Policy

Continuing to fund The City's Equity Program to advance equitable delivery of City services

Investment Description

Allocates continued funding for the Equity Program to advance equitable service delivery across City services as directed in the Social Wellbeing Policy and the Equity Action and Resourcing Plan (C2021-1436). The Program has made substantial progress in assessing the organization's maturity in equitable service delivery and continues to support operations in removing barriers for all Calgarians. Sustained investment of \$1.1 million in base budget for program staff and \$950 thousand in one-time budget in the Equity in Service Delivery Fund would provide further support to City services to implement equity related initiatives.

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	2,050	950

Benefits

Removal of systemic barriers in service delivery, improved quality of life, increased civic participation, social wellbeing and sense of belonging for all Calgarians. Increased corporate capacity to ensure equitable service delivery across service lines.

This investment will improve The City's performance by increasing the Corporation's ability to ensure equitable service delivery at all levels, including programs, services, operations and decision-making. For example:

•Per cent of City staff participating in the equity program that have developed the level of knowledge and skills necessary to address service inequity;

•Per cent of City service lines participating in the equity program that use disaggregated data for decisionmaking;

•Per cent of Calgarians who agree The City delivers programs and services that remove barriers to participation for Calgarians who need it most.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Social Equity and Public Safety

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

The absence of a systems-level corporate approach to ensure equitable service delivery would prevent Calgarians from accessing City services equitably and would pose a significant reputational risk to The City, resulting in loss of public trust.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

That the investment would be insufficient for The City to meet the needs of Calgarians for equitable services, caused by increased socio-economic pressure, changes to political will, and inability to adjust plans swiftly enough to meet growing need.

Service Leading this Investment: Community Strategies

[Partial funding] Implementing the recommendations from the Downtown Safety Leadership Table

Investment Description

The partially-internally funded component of this investment. The Downtown Safety Leadership Table brought together downtown community leaders to recommend immediate actions to address downtown safety concerns.

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	1,350	1,350

Benefits

A more welcoming, vibrant and safer downtown with increased visitation to downtown businesses and public spaces and reduced social disorder. More targeted support for Calgarians at risk, experiencing homelessness and mental health and addiction issues.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety and Downtown Revitalization

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Social wellbeing and downtown economic growth is not improved and public safety issues may increase as the population increases. Not implementing recommendations could result in the loss of trust or future collaboration with the community on shared issues

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

One-time requests could create service levels that need further investment to base operating budgets to sustain into the future.

Service Leading this Investment: Community Strategies

Bill 20 - Local Authorities Election Act Changes for Municipal Elections

Investment Description

Changes to the Local Authorities Election Act (LAEA) in Bill 20 contain legislated requirements that impact the operation of municipal elections, including the requirements to conduct hand counts and prepare a permanent electors register. The changes will affect processes, staffing, technology and performance metrics. Municipal Elections will require an increase to its one-time budget for 2025. The funding will be used to expand the number of voting stations on election day, increase the number of LTE staff required to implement and manage the permanent electors register, and acquire the technology and provide support to administer the permanent electors register at Advance vote stations.

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	1,318	0

Benefits

This investment is required by legislation set by The Province. Benefits will include alignment with legislation and provincial direction. The additional voting stations will help mitigate the impact of a hand count on election results reporting.

The original target for this performance measure was set in 2022 prior to the LAEA changes eliminating the use to tabulators in municipal elections. It is expected that a hand count will increase the length of time it takes to report voting station results.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

Current performance measure: Voting stations results reported within 60 minutes of the scheduled election day voting station closing time (per cent)

New performance measure: Voting stations results reported within 180 minutes of the scheduled election day voting station closing time (per cent)

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

If this investment is not approved, The City will be at risk of not complying with Provincial legislation and requirements, set out in the LAEA.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

The top risk in proceeding with this investment is additional unanticipated changes introduced through regulations at a future date that may have operational impacts and costs.

Service Leading this Investment: Municipal Elections

Plus 15 Program Management (Inspections)

Investment Description

This investment support Engineering assessments on all Plus 15s. It also includes investment in Plus 15 Emergency Response, Plus 15 operational study, Plus 15 software (BMS), Plus 15 operations. The breakout of this ask is as follows: 2025 & 2026 - Physical and Engineering assessment (~\$1.5M) (one-time) 2025 & 2026 - Operational study of the network strategy (~\$0.5M) (one-time)

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	750	1,250

Benefits

Plus 15 policy requires engineering inspections every 5 years. Last round of engineering inspections were performed in 2020 so ALL plus 15 assets are due for new round of inspections.

The service feels that we need to make this adjustment to support the story being told to Council as part of midcycle adjustments around infrastructure - maintaining what we have, and increasing inspections to understand the current state of the Plus 15 assets.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety and Downtown Revitalization

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

A lack of maintenance and monitoring of Plus 15 assets may lead to safety concerns, unexpected closures of the Plus 15 Network & surrounding roadways, and additional repair costs down the road. Also, The City's permit to practice with APEGA is at risk.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

This investment may find areas that would need maintenance/repair work to ensure public safety on the Plus 15 assets. Additional funding may be required to address the findings form the inspections.

Service Leading this Investment: Infrastructure & Engineering

Film Friendly Program Sustainment

Investment Description

The Film Friendly Program & market assessments completed in 2021-23 with Calgary Economic Development have shown the need for long-term resources & strategic goals. The Film Friendly Team manages the deployment of over 70 service activities, corporate and film specific process improvements, and economic growth of the film industry in partnership with CED. This team is in limited term and unbudgeted positions. Investing in this program ensures service levels, positive customer experience, and supports film industry's growth.

This investment provides base funding, permanent FTEs for the team, development of a comprehensive Film Friendly Strategy, and programs to support the growing industry.

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	860	0

Benefits

Ensure film service levels. Mitigate impacts to City, optimize skills, process, & comms for 11 BUs and 1 Civic Partner. Sustain \$460M industry spend & 140 projects in economy. Set strategic priorities, pricing strategy/fees.

CED reports to ELT & Council on Uplook Strategy. Two of five economic drivers identified Film and report KPI's: 1) Talent PRIORITY 3: Attract people who want to make a difference, create solutions and change the world. KPI #3: Jobs created 2022: 5,455, 2023: 4142.

2) Livability PRIORITY 4: Be known as an inviting city with year-round experiences for everyone to enjoy. KPI #4: Number of film and TV productions 2022:143, 2023: 141.

While there are no specific film measures in the current Service Plans and budgets from Admin, the long-term impacts of this investment may be seen in Calgarian's satisfaction with Arts & Culture in Calgary. (PM 4 in Arts and Culture Service Plans and Budget).

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Downtown Revitalization

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Loss of economic activity/market share of investment from film industry. Disrupt 10 BU's core service. Loss of SME skill & ability to provide film service levels. Film projects go elsewhere. Impact Civic Partner operations.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Funding this investment may mean a lack of funding for another service/program.

Service Leading this Investment: Arts & Culture

Eligibility Resources for Calgary Transit Access

Investment Description

Specialized Transit is requesting \$360,000 in base operating budget for three critical positions: (1) eligibility specialist, (1) senior eligibility specialist, and (1) administrative support. The Specialized Transit service is facing a critical staffing shortage exacerbated by a year over year surge in demand and applications due to increasing population. These positions will expedite application processing, enhance eligibility determinations, and streamline administrative tasks, ultimately improving the overall experience for customers. Failure to address the staffing shortfall risks further delays and wait times for customers.

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	360	0

Benefits

There is currently a backlog causing delays in processing eligibility applications. These positions would reduce the average customer wait times from 10 weeks to 4 weeks. This would also help with increasing growing demands.

Number of applications processed; Average time to process an application.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Social Equity and Transit

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

There is a trend in the increase in applications for Calgary Transit Access Eligibility, and Calgary's population is expected to increase year-over-year. This will impact new and existing customer wait times to access or use the service.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Hiring and training of qualified staff in a timely fashion, to be able to take on the responsibilities associated with the eligibility of Calgary Transit Access function to meet the increasing demand.

Service Leading this Investment: Specialized Transit

Playground and Amenity Safety Inspections and Sustainment

Investment Description

This investment is for the Operating Cost of Capital portion of the "Parks and Playgrounds Upgrades" investment approved by Council as a part of 2024 Adjustments. This operating cost request includes ongoing inspection and maintenance of the sites and outfitting additional site amenities.

An investment in parks infrastructure will contribute to enhanced community safety and satisfaction. The investment would further progress towards imagineParks goals (e.g., Sustainable Management) and improve the condition of parks assets, which is linked to Council's Social Equity priority (C2024-0239). It supports equitable access to safe, inclusive and accessible parks and open spaces for all Calgarians

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	50	50

Benefits

It will improve the condition of existing parks infrastructure, ensuring long-term operational efficiency and enhanced public safety. It reflects our commitment to equity and community wellbeing by fostering vibrant and healthy spaces for all to enjoy.

There are no performance measures associated with this investment as it is to enable ongoing service delivery.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Social Equity and Public Safety

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Deterioration of park assets, leading to reduced safety, service levels and community wellbeing. Increased liability, higher future costs and inability to meet expectations and diverse needs of Calgarians may occur if the operating portion is unfunded.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

There could be competing demands for improvements from various community groups. The requests would need to be prioritized.

Service Leading this Investment: Parks & Open Spaces

Improving Pavement Quality and the 5A Network (Operating Cost of Capital 2025 and 2026)

Investment Description

This investment is requesting the Operating Cost of Capital for the "Improving Pavement Quality and the 5A Network" investment that Council approved in the 2024 Adjustments (Nov 22, 2023). The operating cost of capital is for 2025 and 2026 only; and are for snow and ice clearing for the 5A Network. 2025 - 60K | 2026 - 40K

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	60	40

Benefits

This investment will ensure that the 2024 approved new investment is operationalized.

This investment will allow snow and ice clearing to take place on newly-paved stretches of the 5A network, ensuring they are in usable condition year-round.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On and Public Safety

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Not funding this investment would reduce levels of service to Calgarians by reducing the usability of the newly constructed 5A network to snow-free periods. This poses a safety risk for 5A users, a reputational risk to the City and a legal liability risk.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment None

Service Leading this Investment: Streets

Additional 5A Network Improvement Plan (Operating Cost of Capital 2025, 2026, 2027)

Investment Description

The capital investment was approved in the 2024 Adjustments. This investment ask is for the Operating Cost of Capital required in 2025, 2026 and 2027 for this investment. The operating costs requested are for snow and ice clearing for the 5A Network (additional sections 6-7km). 2025 - 27K | 2026 - 39K | 2027 - 52K.

Enabled by reprioritizing budgets within services

	2025	2026
Expenditures (\$000)	27	39

Benefits

This investment will ensure that the 2024 approved new investment is operationalized.

This investment will allow snow and ice clearing to take place on newly-built stretches of the 5A network, ensuring they are in usable condition year-round.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On and Public Safety

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Not funding this investment would reduce levels of service to Calgarians by reducing the usability of the newly constructed 5A network to snow-free periods. This poses a safety risk for 5A users, a reputational risk to the City and a legal liability risk.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

None

Service Leading this Investment: Sidewalks & Pathway

Appendix C: Details of proposed investments proceeding with additional tax or other corporate funding

Corporate Inflationary Pressures

Investment Description

In recent years, costs have risen much faster than expected due to inflation, supply chain issues and rising labour costs. This investment will cover rising costs where actual inflation has been higher than budgeted. This is important to keep Administration budgets balanced as part of municipal financial responsibility.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	48,000	0

Benefits

Calgarians will continue to see services delivered as planned. While some higher than anticipated inflation can be absorbed through contingencies and efficiencies, this level of inflation would require service reductions to make up.

There are no performance measures associated with this investment because this one-time investment is intended to enable continued service delivery.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? Select an Option

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: 2021-2032 Long Range Financial Plan Report

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Delivering & Improving Services Calgarians Rely On

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Services may not receive sufficient inflationary increases to deliver service at the budgeted level resulting in potential service level impacts to Calgarians.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment None

Service Leading this Investment: Corporate Programs - Corporate Costs & Debt Servicing

Preparing for Green Line Operations

Investment Description

Council has approved a base operating budget of \$8 million per year from 2025 - 2031 to be transferred to the Green Line Fund at the beginning of each year as part of the municipal funding for the Green Line program. This funding stream will grow to the projected operating costs of Green Line opening day in 2032 and in the interim, will provide capital to contribute to building this phase of the Green Line. An additional \$16 million of base operating budget for Corporate Programs in 2025 has been allocated to the Green Line Fund for 2025-2031 recognizing tax growth from the increase in development and redevelopment of properties in Calgary in 2024.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	24,000	8,000

Benefits

This investment enables The City to proceed with the Green Line program.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? Yes

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Route Ahead - A Strategic Plan for Transit in Calgary

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Transit and Climate

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Without the necessary financial backing from the City of Calgary, the Green Line would not be constructed. This would also lead to the loss of matching funds from both the provincial and federal governments.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

If budget is committed to funding Green Line capital program, Public Transit cannot build up transit services in the Green Line corridor and may face challenges in achieving the ridership levels necessary to justify sustaining long-term operations.

Service Leading this Investment: Public Transit

Public Transit Revenue Shortfall

Investment Description

Public Transit is requesting \$13 million in base operating funding to partially offset a projected \$33 million revenue shortfall in 2025. While transit ridership has surpassed pre-pandemic levels, revenue recovery continues to lag. This is in addition to the \$19 million one-time budget request for the Low-Income Transit Pass Program Sustainment.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	13,000	0

Benefits

Continue to provide Public Transit service at current levels while maintaining previously approved Council fare increases.

If the investment is approved, Public Transit will maintain current service levels and keep performance measures on track to meet targets.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? No

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Route Ahead - A Strategic Plan for Transit in Calgary

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Transit and Social Equity

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Financial Risk: Actual revenues continue to be lower than budgeted. As a result, fares will increase, fare programs will be impacted, and service levels may be reduced.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Financial Risk: There is a risk that revenue will recover in a few years, potentially reducing the urgency for immediate base operating budget.

Service Leading this Investment: Public Transit

Aligning emergency response capabilities to meet rising service demand

Investment Description

Primarily supports direct improvements to frontline service delivery with an immediate and visible impact on Calgarians, including:

• Staffing the remaining two aerials with 4-person crews to bring response time service levels closer to approved targets; and

• A new Community Safety Officer position to address the increasing need for fire and life safety education in communities experiencing vulnerabilities.

The investment also funds the necessary supports to sustain frontline operations to meet service demand, including Training, Health and Safety, Specialized Response (Hazmat), and leadership support.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	4,700	1,900

Benefits

Improved mitigation of injuries, fatalities, and dollar losses.

Employee safety.

Increased safety education for children, older adults, new Canadians, lower-income Calgarians, and people with disabilities.

Service effectiveness and sustainability.

Increasing the staffing on aerials from 2- to 4-person crews will improve the percentage of time that critical resources are assembled at serious and escalating fires within 11 minutes. According to historical data and National Fire Protection Association best practice guidelines, this is a strong indicator of improved outcomes and the preservation of life safety, property and the environment at emergencies. An additional resource for Fire Safety Education provides increased capacity to deliver programs and services specifically for Calgarians experiencing vulnerabilities that expose them to higher risks of emergencies and poor outcomes, including children, older adults, and new Canadians.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

• Arrival of two engines, one aerial unit and a minimum of 12 firefighters within 11 minutes at serious and escalating fires (per cent time target is achieved) *2026 projection = TBD

 Number of Calgarians contacted annually about fire prevention and life safety through non-emergency initiatives NEW 2026 projection = TBD

- Communities in Calgary exceeding the community fire risk threshold (per cent) NEW 2026 projection = TBD
- Number of Calgarians experiencing vulnerabilities that receive fire safety education NEW 2026 projection = TBD

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? No

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: CFD Service Levels and Response Time Targets

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Public Safety Risk: The service may not meet service level expectations and demand due to a lack of capacity and capability. The impact would be a higher probability of poor outcomes for life safety, property, and the environment at emergency incidents.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Employee Recruitment Risk: The service may not be able to attract an adequate pool of potential recruits due to current fire service employment trends. This could result in implementation delays.

Service Leading this Investment: Fire & Emergency Response

Policy framework for the Remuneration and reimbursement of Expenses for Boards, Commissions and Committees

Investment Description

In response to Notice of Motion EC2022-1371, Council directed Administration to return to Executive Committee by Q1 2024 with a remuneration and expense policy applying to all Council-established BCCs that have Public Members appointed by Council. Report EC2024-0037 was presented at the 2024 March 19 Regular Meeting of Council. Administration was then directed to develop and present a budget submission to Mid-Cycle Adjustments to support the direct and indirect administration costs. This investment represents the year one costs of developing and implementing the program and includes the salaries and related costs of two limited term positions and one full-time position.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	274	274
Base (000's)	109	1,100

Benefits

This investment supports the implementation of a Council policy that recognizes the contributions of Public Members of BCCs to civic decision-making and promotes equity and the reduction of barriers to participation.

Performance Measure 5: Boards, Commissions and Committees' leadership's rate of satisfaction with governance support.

Once fully implemented, the investment should have a positive impact on Performance Measure 5. Currently, this PM indicates an 85 percent positive satisfaction rate. Providing leadership with increased support, expense reimbursements and remuneration should result in a higher satisfaction rate.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

Performance Measure 5: Boards, Commissions and Committees' leadership's rate of satisfaction with governance support.

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? No

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Council Priorities

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Social Equity

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

There is a risk that inequitable remuneration and expenses paid to public members appointed to Council-established Boards, Commissions and Committees will inhibit equity and impose barriers to participation in civic decision-making.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

The creation of new Boards, Commissions and Committees will result in cost increases over time.

Service Leading this Investment: Council & Committee Support

Implementing the recommendations from the Downtown Safety Leadership Table

Investment Description

The Downtown Safety Leadership Table brought together downtown community leaders to recommend immediate actions to address downtown safety concerns. Administration has transitioned quickly to implement all 28 recommendations; 20 align with work already underway & 8 require additional resources to increase: public realm maintenance, cleanliness and safety improvements, access to public washrooms, responsiveness to safety concerns across the Plus 15 network, daytime resource centres and other support for Calgarians at risk of or experiencing homelessness or other vulnerabilities, data sharing among first responders, social agencies and community partners, and events and programming activities.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	5,800	3,700
Base (000's)	2,500	0

Benefits

A more welcoming, vibrant and safer downtown with increased visitation to downtown businesses and public spaces and reduced social disorder. More targeted support for Calgarians at risk, experiencing homelessness and mental health and addiction issues.

Implementation of the DSLT recommendations may support various performance measures for the Community Strategies service, as well as other related service lines, but it will be measured against the plan's desired outcomes and specific metrics.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? No

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Council Priorities

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety and Downtown Revitalization

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Social wellbeing and downtown economic growth is not improved and public safety issues may increase as the population increases. Not implementing recommendations could result in the loss of trust or future collaboration with the community on shared issues

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

One-time requests could create service levels that need further investment to base operating budgets to sustain into the future.

Service Leading this Investment: Community Strategies

Sustain tree service levels in response to significant grant to increase the urban canopy.

Investment Description

This investment will support tree care for our urban canopy in response to increased tree assets being planted in alignment with capital funding received through a federal grant. Risk-based tree inspections and pruning will reduce public safety risks and improve lifespans for trees, which will further progress on urban canopy and climate adaptation goals. Additional staff and resources will sustain the urban forest gained from the capital grant.

This investment aligns with Council's Public Safety and Climate priorities and will support the Climate Strategy, Urban Forestry Strategic Plan, Municipal Development Plan and Stormwater Management Strategy.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	400	400

Benefits

Proactive tree assessment and pruning will sustain newly planted assets and increase public safety and customer service. Improved tree survivability and longevity will advance progress towards tree canopy goals and our response to the Climate Emergency.

This investment will ensure that the addition of new tree assets does not negatively impact (dilute) the service line's ability to implement our risk-based approach to tree care and pruning. The newly planted tree assets will receive the same level of service as existing trees. The number of trees assessed and/or pruned will increase, in alignment with the number of new tree assets planted, resulting in an increase for this performance measure.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

PM1: Number of trees inspected and/or pruned. The revised future expected value for this performance measure will be increased from 68,000 to 74,000.

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? Yes

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Urban Forestry Strategic Plan

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety and Climate

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Tree care for our expanding canopy will reduce, increasing public risk (tree failures) and decreasing tree lifespans. Newly planted tree assets require maintenance to properly establish and to increase the urban canopy to maximize climate benefits.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

None identified

Service Leading this Investment: Urban Forestry

Bridge Management System

Investment Description

The Bridge Management System supports operational asset management of critical bridge and structure assets. This request is to cover ongoing/annual licensing to ensure continuity of service.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	50	5

Benefits

Bridges and structures are critical infrastructure and the Bridge Management System ensures these assets are appropriately managed and maintained to support reliable service delivery and public safety.

This investment ensures that City bridge and structure assets are properly maintained and supported to enable continued service delivery and public safety.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? No

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Select the long-term plan that this investment best aligns to.

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Public Safety

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

The risk of not funding licensing is that The City will be left without a key software tool to manage critical infrastructure assets with potential impacts to public safety.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

This software system is already in place; there is minimal to no implementation risk

Service Leading this Investment: Infrastructure & Engineering

Growth Application in the South Shepard Area Structure Plan (Hotchkiss) - GA2023-004

Investment Description

To enable public transit and accessible transit services in the developing community of Hotchkiss. The operating costs are estimated as part of the Growth Application process and respond to Council direction to introduce transit services into developing communities earlier in the community lifecycle than has been possible in the past. Public transit and accessible transit service costs were identified in report IP2024-0461 (GA2023-004).

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	0	478

Benefits

Providing public transit and accessible transit services to residents of Hotchkiss offering mobility options and connecting the community to the rapid transit network.

Providing public transit to the growth application area will increase the number of Calgarians who have access to transit services.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

Population within walking distance of Base & PTN Transit Service.

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? Yes

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Route Ahead - A Strategic Plan for Transit in Calgary

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Transit

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

The community of Hotchkiss will not receive public transit services until a later date.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Additional operating costs and the associated tax increase may be incurred with the approval of this investment.

Growth Application in the Keystone Hills Area Structure Plan (Prairiesong) - GA2023-003

Investment Description

To enable public transit and accessible transit services in the developing community of Prairiesong. The operating costs are estimated as part of the Growth Application process and respond to Council direction to introduce transit services into developing communities earlier in the community lifecycle than has been possible in the past. Public transit and accessible transit service costs were identified in report IP2024-0567 (GA2023-003).

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	0	67

Benefits

Providing public transit and accessible transit services to residents of Prairiesong offering mobility options and connecting the community to the rapid transit network.

Providing public transit to the growth application area will increase the number of Calgarians who have access to transit services.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

Population within walking distance of Base & PTN Transit Service.

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? Yes

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Route Ahead - A Strategic Plan for Transit in Calgary

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Transit

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Residents in the growth application area will not receive transit services until a later date.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Additional public transit operating costs and the associated property tax increase.

Growth Application in the Belvedere Area Structure Plan (Liberty Stage 2) (GA2024-001)

Investment Description

To enable public transit and accessible transit services in the developing community of Belvedere Liberty Stage 2. The operating costs are estimated as part of the Growth Application process and respond to Council direction to introduce transit services into developing communities earlier in the community lifecycle than has been possible in the past. Public transit and accessible transit service costs were identified in report IP2024-0568 (GA2024-001).

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026
One-Time (000's)	0	0
Base (000's)	0	40

Benefits

Providing public transit and accessible transit services to residents of the growth application area, offering mobility options and connecting the community to the rapid transit network.

Providing public transit to the growth application area will increase the number of Calgarians who have access to transit services.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: Yes

Population within walking distance of Base & PTN Transit Service.

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? Yes

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Route Ahead - A Strategic Plan for Transit in Calgary

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Transit

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

The growth application area will not receive transit services until a later date.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Increased operating costs and the impact to property taxes.

Low Income Transit Pass Program Sustainment

Investment Description

Public Transit projects a \$33 million revenue shortfall for the 2025 fiscal year. The cost of the Low Income Transit Pass program has increased to an estimated \$52 million in 2024, an increase of \$19 million since 2019. Costs are increasing year-over-year and represent a significant funding gap for the service. This is due to a higher number of people qualifying for the program. Public Transit has one time funding to cover the shortfall in 2024 but there is no funding for the \$19 million in 2025 and beyond.

Priority proposed investment

Budget Impact

	2025	2026	
One-Time (000's)	19,000	0	
Base (000's)	0	0	

Benefits

This investment allows Public Transit to sustain the program, removing barriers for low income and equitydeserving Calgarians.

If the investment is approved, Public Transit will maintain current service levels and keep performance measures on track to meet targets.

Investment Impact to Previously Approved Performance Measure: No

Are there any capital (current or future) impacts associated with this investment request? No

Alignment to Long-Term Plan: Route Ahead - A Strategic Plan for Transit in Calgary

Alignment to Council Refined Priorities and result areas: Social Equity and Transit

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Financial Risk: Actual revenues continue to be lower than budgeted. As a result, fares will increase, fare programs will be impacted, and service levels may be reduced.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Financial risk: This funding is not sustainable or recurring, and the reliance on one-time funding is not a long-term solution for maintaining services levels and future growth of the service. Program demand may also increase beyond current projections.

Appendix D: Details of proposed capital investment

Capital Cost Escalation Fund

Investment Description:

This fund provides a flexible strategy to respond to cost escalations at the portfolio level and deliver Council approved investments in a timely and cost-effective manner. This funding will cover some but not all known cost escalations. Without this funding, recipient projects may face significant delays, de-scoping or cancellation. The fund will enable the timely deployment of capital dollars.

A variety of projects across all City Wards are experiencing cost escalations. A partial list of projects currently experiencing varying degrees of cost escalations include multi-use facilities with amenities such as fire stations, libraries, non-market housing, Recreation facilities, partner projects, and Transit asset replacements.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total R	equest 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 234	,700 15,800	0	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Se	rvice
TBD	TBD	TBD	TBC)

Benefits

Calgarians benefit from the services and supports enabled by the timely delivery of capital investments. When projects are delayed, de-scoped or cancelled, the services that require the capital investments are degraded or remain inaccessible to residents and businesses.

The ability to deal with capital cost escalation at a portfolio level will speed up project delivery and make sure The City is seen as an owner who contractors want to work for. It will support retention of skilled labour in Calgary as project cancellations and delays erode Calgary as a good place to do business and invest. Calgary needs a healthy construction industry, to ensure that the industry remains competitive, can retain a highly skilled workforce, and continues to be a significant contributor to Calgary's economy.

Investment Category: Primary		Primary Alignme	ent to Council's Prior	ities and Results Areas:
Program			Managing Operation	al Risk
Gross Output	Gross D	omestic Product	Income	Employment

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

			(Person – Years)
TBD	TBD	TBD	TBD
GHG E	mission Impact	Clim	nate Risk/Impact
Potential to reduce GHG emissions or energy consumption		Potential	to reduce climate risk

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Council approved projects may face cancellation or significant descoping, causing service level impacts to Calgarians.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Risk of insufficient industry capacity to execute projects within the required timeframes which may have a negative impact on The City's reputation.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
All Wards	Infrastructure & Engineering

Reinvesting In Our Annual Investment Programs

Investment Description:

This investment will strengthen crucial Annual Investment Programs (AIPs) to support the services provided by our growing city. This fund will strengthen AIPs in services such as Affordable Housing, Fire & Emergency Response, Transit, and other services to address priority areas. This fund is critical to ensure The City can continue to provide the necessary levels of service and strive towards more equitable outcomes.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total R	Request 2	025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 100	,000			
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)				
Budget ID:	TBC				
Funding Source:	TBC				
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth		New Ser	vice
TBD	TBD	TBD		TBD	

Benefits

Reinvesting into our AIPs allow for services to continue providing and enhancing the various services Calgarians use daily. This fund will go towards AIPs that are top of Calgarians concerns such as LRV Refurbishment, Major Road Reconstruction, Affordable Housing, and Facility Sustainment.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
AIP	Managing Operational Risk

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
TBD	TBD	TBD	TBD

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Potential to reduce GHG emissions or energy consumption	Potential to reduce climate risk

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Decline in the quality and availability of essential services, a worsening housing affordability crisis, and potential negative impacts on both the quality of life and economic prospects for Calgarians.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

- While crucial for maintaining and improving essential services, there's a risk of cost overruns, project delays, and potential disruptions during implementation.
- Balancing this investment with other priorities and adapting to future needs will be critical.

Ward(s) TBD

Primary Service Line

Affordable Housing, Facility Management, Fire & Emergency Response, IT Solutions & Support, Parks and Open Spaces, Public Transit, Streets

Beaverdam Flats Slope Stability Project

Investment Description:

This investment will address the recent assessments and site inspections which have shown a significant decline in the Beaverdam Slope stability located at 203 Lynnview Road SW. Addressing the stability of the slope would significantly reduce the risk of slope failure. Failure of this slope would result in risks to Calgarians safety, private and public property, and the integrity of the Bow River Pathway.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total Red	uest 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request	t (\$000's) 2,000	2,000	0	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Ser	vice
100%	0%	0%	0%	

Benefits

Addressing the stability of the slope will allow Calgarians to continue enjoying the Bow River Pathway for walking, biking, and other activities that promote physical and mental well-being. This investment ensures the safety of the property and roads situated on top of the slope, preventing potential safety risks and costly emergency repairs. Additionally, keeping the pathway in good condition supports local tourism and businesses, fosters community pride, and protects the natural environment and wildlife along the pathway.

Primary Alignmer	nt to Council's Prio	rities and Results Areas:
	Public Safety	/
Domestic Product	Income	Employment
		Primary Alignment to Council's Prio Public Safety Domestic Product Income

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions	Some adaptation benefit

1,147,478

Risks

3,620,838

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

1,597,679

Prolonging this investment will increase the risk to public safety, infrastructure damage, and escalated future costs.

10

The deteriorating slope condition will result in the temporary disruption to the Bow River Pathway over safety concerns. Slope failure may result in the loss of the pathway and surrounding recreational spaces.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Potential requirement for land acquisition and associated costs.

Construction will cause a temporary increase to noise pollution within the community, and possible service disruptions and road closures.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 3	Sidewalks & Pathways

MacEwan Park View NW Slope Project

Investment Description:

This investment will address the recent assessments and site inspections which have shown a significant decline in the slope stability located from 38 to 62 MacEwan Park View NW. Addressing this slope will significantly reduce the risk of slope failure. Slope failure would result in a great risk to public safety and the integrity of the utilities (gas, sewer, storm, water, phone cable) located within the MacEwan Park Slope.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total R	equest 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$	5000's) 2,0	2,000	0	0
Operating Impact of Capit	al (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Ser	vice
100%	0%	0%	0%	

Benefits

Addressing the slope at MacEwan Park View NW is crucial due to the important utility infrastructure it houses. Remediation will ensure that the surrounding community does not face any service disruptions and is safeguarded against potential safety risks like gas leaks or exposure to potable and sewage water in the event of a failure. Once the project is completed, residents will be able to park on the street above the slope again, restoring convenience and safety to the area.

Investment Cate	gory: Primary Alignn	Primary Alignment to Council's Prioritie	
Project		Public Safety	
Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
3,620,838	1,597,679	1,147,478	10

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact	
No clear impact on GHG emissions	Some adaptation benefit	

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Prolonging this investment will increase the risk to public safety, infrastructure damage, and escalated future costs.

Slope failure poses a significant risk to rupturing the critical infrastructure located within the slope. Major service disruptions to water and natural gas are probable, while health and environmental concerns persist through spillage of wastewater and gas leaks.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Construction will cause a temporary increase to noise pollution within the community, and possible service disruptions and road closures.

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 9	Sidewalks & Pathways

Enmax High Risk Task Transformer Relay Replacement

Investment Description:

HRT (High Risk Task) relays are city owned infrastructure housed in Enmax transformers which relate to our street lighting system. There are 450 HRT relays which pose safety risks and therefore require removal and replacement of the relays. This replacement would prevent malfunctions that could cause risks of serious injury, electrical issues and power outages. This investment will require additional funding in the 2027-2030 service plans and budget of approximately \$6 Million.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total F	Request	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000's) 10,	000 :	2,000	2,000	6,000
Operating Impact of Capi	tal (\$000s)				
Budget ID:	TBC				
Funding Source:	TBC				
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	1	New Se	rvice
50%	50%	0%		0%	1

Benefits

Normally Opened Relays are more energy efficient, leading to reduced energy consumption and lower operational costs. They tend to have longer lifespans, which means they require less maintenance over time. This investment will help reduce the risk of malfunctions that could cause outages or serious injuries, ensuring a safer and more reliable streetlighting system for the community.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Project	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
17,557,668	6,723,970	4,388,050	43

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions	No clear adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Normally Closed Relays have an increased risk of fire and serious injury to nearby workers and pedestrians. These malfunctions have the potential to cause damage to the streetlight and surrounding private and public infrastructure.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Possible risk of inability to acquire the necessary materials and contractors to complete the transition in the anticipated time frame.

This investment will require additional funding in the next service plan and budget.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
N/A	Streets

Retaining Wall Replacement Program

Investment Description:

Recent assessments and site inspections have identified 15 retaining walls approaching the end of their design life and needing replacement. These are critical for structural wall stability in the City's transportation network. Replacing these assets is critical to maintaining service along our various sidewalks, pathways, and roads.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total Requ	lest 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 3,000	1,500	1,500	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintananaa	Ulu ante de	Crowth	New Cer	
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Ser	vice
90%	10%	0%	0%	

Benefits

This upgrade will ensure the safety and stability of sidewalks and pathways, promoting sustainable transportation options for pedestrians and cyclists. Replacing the retaining walls will significantly enhance the surrounding area by creating a more visually appealing environment for residents and passersby.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
AIP	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
5,431,257	2,396,519	1,721,217	15

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions	Some adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Unaddressed retaining walls may experience structural failure which could result in safety risks to nearby pedestrians, motorists, and property.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

While proceeding with the investment carries risks associated with project delays, cost overruns, and potential disruptions, the consequences of inaction are far more severe. Delaying or inadequately addressing these critical infrastructure needs could lead to significant safety hazards, service disruptions, and financial losses for The City.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
TBD	Streets

Timber Stair Replacement Program

Investment Description:

Recent assessments and site inspections have identified 17 timber stairs approaching the end of their design life. These are vital components in the city's transportation network and replacing these assets is critical to maintaining service along our various sidewalks and pathways.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Т	otal Request	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's)	3,000	1,500	1,500	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)				
Budget ID:	TE	3C			
Funding Source:	TE	3C			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Gro	wth	New Ser	vice
90%	10%	0%	10	0%	

Benefits

New stairs will reduce potential safety hazards due to failures, ensuring safer access for everyone. This investment also supports long-term durability and lower maintenance costs, contributing to the overall resilience and functionality of the city's infrastructure. Timber stairs facilitate connections between communities, promoting local businesses and encouraging sustainable transportation. Upgrading these stairs will enhance the aesthetic appeal of our parks, sidewalks, and pathways, creating a more inviting environment for residents and visitors.

Investment Cate	egory:	Primary Alignme	nt to Council's Prio	rities and Results Areas:
AIP			Public Safety	
Gross Output	Gross D	omestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
5,431,257		2,396,519	1,721,217	15

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions	Some adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Declining asset conditions will require closure of the stairs to ensure public safety.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

While potential risks such as project delays, cost overruns, and public perception must be acknowledged, proactive planning and risk mitigation strategies can ensure successful project delivery. By investing in upgrading timber stairs, The City demonstrates a commitment to maintaining critical infrastructure, improving the quality of life for residents and visitors, and creating a more welcoming and resilient urban environment.

Ward(s)

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Sidewalks & Pathways

Improving Pavement Quality on High-Speed Roads

Investment Description:

Additional funding required to rehabilitate 187 lane-km of high-speed roadways (>=80km/h) in "poor" condition to meet safety standards. This investment is intended to support the reduction of public safety risk on the highest risk roads where deteriorating pavement conditions exist.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total F	Request	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 10	,000	5,000	5,000	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)				
Budget ID:	TBC				
Funding Source:	TBC				
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growt	h	New Ser	vice
100%	0%	. 0%	1	0%	

Benefits

Calgarians and the goods movement industry will benefit from the increased safety and more efficient traffic flow. Improving the quality of pavement in our road network is important for critical services such as Fire, Police and Ambulances. Proactive investments provide a better return on investment as repairs are made at the pavement surface, avoiding the need to reconstruct the roadway due to severe deterioration.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Project	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
17,353,177	7,777,092	5,872,868	68

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions	No clear adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Failure to meet the minimum Pavement Quality Index for pavement set forward in a Notice of Motion.

The deterioration of pavement assets poses a serious threat to public safety and corporate reputation due to hazardous roadway conditions. The risks include incidents, injuries, fatalities, property damage, and reduced service delivery that affect the public and the staff.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Lane closures resulting in increased commute times.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
TBD	Streets

Country Hills Widening (Barlow Tr to 36 St NE)

Investment Description:

Reconstruction and widening of Country Hills Blvd between Barlow Tr NE - 36 St NE. All other sections of Country Hills Blvd have a 4-lane and 6-lane divided configuration, and drivers expect uniform travel lane configurations along the same roadway. Abrupt changes from 6-lanes to 2-lanes and back to 6-lanes have led to unsafe driver behaviours, including aggressive driving and frustration, resulting in increased collisions. Advance to Shovel Ready funding of \$1.0M covering the design has been approved. The \$16.1M request includes construction of the roadway and necessary stormwater infrastructure. An associated \$3M feedermain will be covered by Utilities Delivery.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total Reques	t 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request	: (\$000's) 16,100	16,100		
Operating Impact of Cap	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Ser	vice
10%	30%	50%	10%	

Benefits

The project will improve vehicular traffic flow, including goods movement, provide accessibility and connectivity for walking and wheeling, and improve safety for all road users in the area. The improved traffic flow will increase economic output and reduce the impact of vehicle emissions on adjacent lands. Fewer collisions also mean reduction in societal costs (such as health care, insurance, time) and allow emergency services to be allocated to other matters.

Investment Category: Primary Alignme Project		ent to Council's Priorities and Results Ar Public Safety		
Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)	
33,056,103	12,881,407	9,177,603	87	
GHO	G Emission Impact	Clim	nate Risk/Impact	
Some increase in GHG emissions or energy consumption		No clea	ar adaptation benefit	

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Funding/Resources wastage and duplication. Pavement improvements are planned in 2024 to extend the life cycle by 5 years but full reconstruction would still be required afterwards.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

The project may not be ready for construction next year.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 5	Streets

City-Wide Transit Oriented Development

Investment Description:

Leveraging existing transit infrastructure investments to advance comprehensive residential and commercial redevelopment of lands around five existing C-Train stations. The funds will be used for planning and partial construction of four to five Transit Oriented Development (TOD) sites including Anderson, Southland, Fish Creek and Westbrook. Additional budget request(s) to complete these and other TOD sites will be made at next year's adjustments and future Service Plans and Budgets.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total F	Request 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000's) 40,	000 20,000		
Operating Impact of Capit	tal (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Serv	vice
0%	0%	0%	100%	1

Benefits

Will activate underutilized lands while increasing population density and diversifying housing, employment, and business opportunities. Promoting sustainable development and healthy lifestyles through improved walkability to C-Train stations are additional benefits.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Project	

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)	
29,751,075	17,589,173	12,428,927	128	

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact	
Reduces GHG emissions or energy consumption	Some adaptation benefit	

Risks

 Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

 New housing development at multiple locations throughout the city would not be realized.

 Optimum land use potential of the lands would not be achieved.

 A city shaping opportunity to create more walkable communities would not be implemented.

 Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

 Misalignment between the supply of TOD sites and market demand and absorption rate.

 Adverse impact to transit ridership due to potential removal of park and ride opportunities.

 The challenge of addressing interested parties' needs while maintaining a financially feasible project.

Ward(s)

Primary Service Line

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Ň

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

TBD

Page **61** of **89**

Transit Oriented Design – Design & Infrastructure Study

Investment Description:

The City's Housing Strategy calls for more City-owned land to be made available for housing. This funding is for design and infrastructure studies at nodes indicating a higher market readiness for redevelopment. These studies are needed to support future opportunities to advance planning and public space design to make land around several transit stations 'shovel-ready' for future investment and development of housing in proximity to Transit.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total R	equest 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 4,5	2,500	2,000	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Ser	vice
0%	25%	75%	0%	

Benefits

Funding will contribute to affordable housing initiatives while improving public spaces. Investment in the surrounding areas of major public transit stations will lead to the attraction of business and promote equity across the city. Transit oriented development promotes the use of sustainable transportation methods such as public transit, walking, and cycling.

Investment Cate	gory: Primary Alignment	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:			
AIP Housing					
Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)		
6,693,992					

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Potential to reduce GHG emissions or energy consumption	Some adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

City owned land will remain unoccupied, failing to capture opportunities for new housing and business attraction.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

While this investment aligns with The City's Housing Strategy and aims to accelerate housing development near transit, there are potential risks:

- Financial Risk: Upfront costs for planning and studies may not yield immediate returns, especially if development is delayed or doesn't materialize.
- Opportunity Cost: Allocating funds here may mean less for other priorities.
- Infrastructure Strain: Increased density could necessitate further infrastructure investments.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
TBD	Sidewalks & Pathways

Public Realm Investments in Established Areas

Investment Description:

Deliver public realm investments to maintain or enhance the livability of established area communities experiencing growth and change due to densification and support growth consistent with MDP/CTP goals and targets. This includes the enhancements, improvements or expansions of public spaces, including open spaces, public facilities and pedestrian infrastructure in areas such as South Shaganappi, North Hill, Greater Forest Lawn, Westbrook, and West Elbow LAP.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total Req	uest 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 7,000	1,500	1,000	4,500
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Sei	vice
0%	50%	50%	0%	

Benefits

Expansions to infrastructure in established communities will enhance Calgarians mental health and create a step to creating a more equitable city.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:		
Program	Housing		

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)	
12,672,934	5,591,878	4,016,174	34	

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Potential to reduce GHG emissions or energy consumption	Potential to decrease climate risk

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Decline in the livability, sustainability, and economic vitality of established communities undergoing densification.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Investing in public realm improvements, though essential, carries risks: potential cost overruns, project delays, construction disruptions, and misalignment with community needs or long-term goals. Balancing densification with preserving community character, ensuring equity, and minimizing environmental impacts are key challenges.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
TBD	Sidewalks & Pathways

Belvedere Related Infrastructure

Investment Description:

This investment will fund the infrastructure necessary for the new community of Belvedere to continue growing. This includes investments such as extending Max Purple BRT to the city limits and a Memorial Drive and Stoney Trail flyover to provide new access and transit routes to Belvedere. Without this investment, the city will need to limit the level of development in the community.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details		Total Request	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000's)	95,610	3,000	28,910	63,700
Operating Impact of Capit	tal (\$000s)	40	0	40	TBD
Budget ID:		TBC			
Funding Source:		TBC			
	é.				
Maintenance	Upgra	ade	Growth	New Ser	vice
0%	0%)	0%	100%)

Benefits

This investment will allow for the continuation of development within the community of Belvedere. The new flyover will allow easy access to the Blue Line while supporting the movement of goods. Extending Max Purple BRT ensures that adequate levels of service are provided by Public Transit.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Project	Transit and Housing

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
TBD	TBD	TBD	TBD

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
N/A (unable to complete due to projects within investment having competing GHG emissions outcomes)	May increase climate risk

Risks

	ot proceeding with investment g the amount of new growth in Belvedere without adequate infrastructure to access the co	ommunity
	oviding adequate Public Transit services to the residents of Belvedere.	
Risk(s) of pro	oceeding with investment	

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 9	Public Transit, Streets

Blue Line Extension to 88 Ave NE – Additional Design and Early works

Investment Description:

This investment will advance the Blue Line extension from Saddletowne Station to 88th Ave NE to a shovel-ready state. This extension will bring LRT service to high-density northeast Calgary communities and industrial areas. This investment is also required to connect the Blue Line to the Calgary International Airport, via the Airport Transit Connection. This extension is one kilometre with one new station at 88 Avenue NE and will have an estimated daily ridership of 3,500 passengers.

This funding is necessary to secure funding from other orders of government. The Provincial Government has committed \$43 Million, this funding will signal to the Federal Government to commit \$53 Million that has been earmarked.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total Reque	est 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request	t (\$000's) 10,000	10,000	0	0
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Sei	vice
0%	0%	100%	0%	

Benefits

Businesses and communities in northeast Calgary will benefit by connecting employers and employees with mass rapid transit. This investment in northeast Calgary will also provide a positive signal to the urban development industry on the value proposition of private investments in the area.

The Calgary International Airport and its business partners are significant employers. The Blue Line extension to 88 Avenue NE is a necessary component, in tandem with the Airport Transit Connector, to unlocking the potential of an inland port.

Program		Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas Transit		
Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)	
14,875,538	8,794,586	6,214,464	64	

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Reduces GHG emissions or energy consumption	May increase Climate Risk

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Risk of increased maintenance costs resulting from increased use of Saddletowne Station due to community growth.

Risk of not meeting provincial government's expectation to connect rail service to the airport.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Risk of the federal government not committing to their portion of the matched funding. Requiring the City of Calgary to fund an extra \$53 Million of construction costs.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 3	Public Transit

Cowboys Park Capital Upgrade

Investment Description:

Lifecycle upgrade and repairs for washrooms, potable water lines, improved park lighting and electrical supply, basketball and volleyball court upgrades, festival and events storage area, grey water disposal station, concrete walkways, loading lane, and parks signage and display boards. These upgrades will allow the park to continue to hold various festivals and events, attracting business and tourists. This investment will require an additional request in the 2027-2030 service plans and budget of approximately \$1.9 Million.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total Reque	st 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's) 6,000	2,200	1,900	1,900
Operating Impact of Ca	pital (\$000s)			
Budget ID:	TBC			
Funding Source:	TBC			
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Ser	vice
40%	60%	0%	0%	

Benefits

Upgrades will provide an enhanced space for users of the park through the new additions and improvements, supporting the revitalization of Downtown Calgary. Some improvements will have environmental benefits such as reducing the need for generators and improved grey water disposal. The upgraded park will allow for year-round events to be held, increasing generated revenue and tourist attractions.

Investment Category: Primary Alignment to Counci			rities and Results Areas:
Project		Downtown Revitalization	
Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
10,862,515	4,793,038	3,442,435	29

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Potential to reduce GHG emissions or energy	May increase climate risk
consumption (through design)	

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Non-Compliance risk: If The City fails to complete the capital improvements, the Sponsor may terminate the agreement.

Inability for festivals to occur with the temporary closure to Olympic Plaza. Losing a potential funding source for the city.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Costs are class 5 estimates and could be subject to escalation.

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Additional capital request will be submitted in the next service plan and budget.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 7	Parks & Open Spaces

Appendix E: Details of self-supported capital investments

Water Treatment Plant (Program 891)

Investment Description:

Investment in capital maintenance, upgrades to pump stations, plant electrical upgrades, and plant capacity optimization. Funding is required to address additional budget needs in 2024-2026 as well as pre-approvals for 2027-2030.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Т	otal Cost	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000's)	146,697	19,434	67,763	59,500
Budget ID:	TB	C		**	
Funding Source:		f-Supported (vy (14%)	Capital Reserve	, Self-Supported	Debt, Off-Site
Maintenance	Upgrade	G	rowth	New Se	rvice

Benefits

This investment will provide high-quality drinking water and minimize disruptions. As our city and communities expand, so does our demand for clean drinking water. This investment will ensure that The City is able to meet water demands of our growing city.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Program	Public Safety

ss Output Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Potential to reduce GHG emissions or energy consumption	No clear adaptation benefit
Risks	
Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment	
Risk(s) of proceeding with investment	
Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
All Wards	Water Treatment & Supply

Water Distribution Network (Program 892)

Investment Description:

Maintain the delivery of water in existing communities, extend services to new communities, and address capital maintenance needs. Funding is required to address additional budget needs in 2024-2026 as well as pre-approvals for 2027-2030.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total	Cost 2025	2026	2027+		
Capital Budget Request (\$6)00's) 473	,447 78,418	178,963	216,066		
Budget ID:	TBC					
Funding Source:		Self-Supported Capital Reserve, Self-Supported Debt, Off-Site Levy (14%)				
Maintenance	Upgrade	Growth	New Se	rvice		
37%	5%	42%	16%	6		

Benefits

This investment will ensure the delivery of high-quality drinking water and minimize disruptions. The expansion of our water network is necessary to ensure the city can provide water to new communities and meet the needs of our growing city.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Program	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions.	No clear adaptation benefit
Risks	
Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment	2.44 A 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
Risk(s) of proceeding with investment	

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
All Wards	Water Treatment & Supply

Wastewater Treatment Plants (Program 894)

Investment Description:

Treatment capacity expansion to accommodate population growth, and investment to address capital maintenance needs to meet regulatory requirements. Funding is required to address additional budget needs in 2024-2026 as well as pre-approvals for 2027-2030.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Tot	al Cost	2025	2026	2027+	
Capital Budget Request (\$0	00's) 62	21,709	40,718	68,445	512,546	
Budget ID:	TBC					
Funding Source:		Self-Supported Capital Reserve, Self Supported Debt, Off-Site Levy (14%)				
	Unarada	G	rowth	New Se	rvice	
Maintenance	Upgrade	0	Onth		14100	

Benefits

This investment will provide the foundation to a healthy and green city. Investing in our wastewater treatment plants will ensure public health and safety and the health of the rivers we draw our drinking water from. Funds will ensure that any service disruptions will be minimal, and The City is able to provide reliable services.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Program	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
GHC	G Emission Impact	Clin	nate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions.		No clear adaptation benefit	
Risks		-	
Risk(s) of not proc	ceeding with investment		
Risk(s) of proceeding with investment			
Ward(s)		Primary Service Line	
All Wards		Wastewater Collection & Treatment	

Wastewater Collection Network (Program 895)

Investment Description:

Maintain the delivery of wastewater services in existing communities, extend services to new communities, and address capital maintenance needs. Funding is required to address additional budget needs in 2024-2026 as well as pre-approvals for 2027-2030. This funding will address various sanitary trunks across the city.

Recommended Budget Impact

	nancial Details		t 2025	2026	2027+	
Capital Budget Re	equest (\$000's)	160,247	49,363	92,094	18,790	
Budget ID:		TBC				
Funding Source:		Self-Suppo Off-Site Lev	rted Capital Rese vy (14%)	rve, Self-Suppo	orted Debt,	
Maintenance	Upgra	de	Growth	New Service		
19%	1%		67% 13%		, D	
Benefits This investment w communities.	ill maintain and exp	pand The City's	ability to collect wa	astewater in new	and existing	
Investment Cat Program	egory: Prir	nary Alignmei	n t to Council's Pri Public Safe		ults Areas:	
Investment Cat	egory: Prir Gross Domesti			ty Emplo	ults Areas: oyment – Years)	
Investment Cat Program Gross Output		c Product	Public Safe	ty Emplo	oyment – Years)	
Investment Cate Program Gross Output	Gross Domesti	c Product t	Public Safe Income Cli	ty Emplo (Person	oyment – Years) ct	
Investment Cate Program Gross Output	Gross Domesti G Emission Impac	c Product t	Public Safe Income Cli	ty Emplo (Person mate Risk/Impa	oyment – Years) ct	
Investment Cat Program Gross Output GHG No clear in	Gross Domesti G Emission Impac	c Product t ssions.	Public Safe Income Cli	ty Emplo (Person mate Risk/Impa	oyment – Years) ct	

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line		
	Wastewater Collection & Treatment		

Drainage Facilities & Network (Program 897)

Investment Description:

This investment will address additional budget needs to provide flooding resiliency and improve stormwater quality in 2024-2026. Major projects include Sunnyside Flood Barrier, Forest Lawn Creek Improvement, Pond Renewal Programs, and similar needs across Calgary.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details		Total Cost	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Reques	t (\$000's)	134,298	19,385	67,904	47,000
Budget ID:		BC			
Funding Source:		Self-Supported Off-Site Levy(erves, Self-Supported Debt,	
Maintenance	Upgrade	G	rowth	New Se	rvice

Benefits

This investment will ensure The City has the adequate infrastructure in response to flood risks. This infrastructure will play a vital role in ensuring the safety of Calgarians, while protecting private and public property. This investment will also limit the sediment traveling to the river, promoting healthy rivers.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Program	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions	Reduces climate risk

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Risk of insufficient drainage in flooding conditions, resulting in damages.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Risk of potential cost overruns due to unforeseen construction challenges or material price fluctuations, and the possibility of the implemented solutions not fully addressing future climate change impacts. Striking a balance with other pressing budgetary needs is also crucial, as dedicating resources to these projects may necessitate trade-offs in other areas.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
TBD	Stormwater Management

Waste & Recycling Services (Program 256 – Landfill/Treatment Infrastructure)

Investment Description:

The capital program ensures waste is managed in compliance with regulatory requirements to protect public health and the environment. Funding is required to address additional budget needs in 2024-2026. The 2024 allocations exceed the budget available for 2024-2026.

Recommended Bud	dget Impact				
Financial Details		Total Cost	t 2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000's)		24,926	15,391	9,535	0
Budget ID:		TBC			
Funding Source:		Self-Suppo Levy (14%		eserve, Self-Support	ed Debt, Off-Site
Maintenance	Upgrade	(Growth	New Service	and the second second
6%	249	%	68%	2	2%

Benefits

This investment will ensure our waste and recycling services can meet the increasing demand of the growing city. This will ensure our communities are clean, protecting the environment and ensure compliance with regulatory requirements.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Program	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact		
No clear impact on GHG emissions.	No clear adaptation benefit		

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Risk of not meeting relevant regulatory requirements.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Proceeding with this investment carries significant financial and operational risks, primarily due to the budget shortfall. These risks could lead to regulatory non-compliance, environmental damage, and public health concerns. The City must carefully weigh these risks against the potential benefits of improved waste management.

Allocating additional funds to this project may mean diverting resources from other important City initiatives. This could result in missed opportunities or delayed progress in other areas.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line		
All Wards	Waste & Recycling		

Waste & Recycling Services (Program 258 – Facilities & Equipment)

Investment Description:

The capital program ensures waste management facilities are following regulatory requirements to support service delivery, diversion of waste materials, and protecting public health and the environment. Funding is required to address additional budget needs in 2024-2026. The 2024 allocations exceed the budget available for 2024-2026.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details	Total	Cost	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000	's) 12,5	22	9,289	3,233	0
Budget ID:	TBC				
Funding Source:	Self-Sup Levy (14		tal Reserve	, Self-Supported	d Debt, Off-Site
Maintenance	Upgrade	Grow	th	New Se	rvice
8%	18%	38%		36%	6

Benefits

This investment will ensure The City will have the necessary facilities and equipment to meet regulatory requirements while protecting public health and the environment.

Investment Cate	egory:	Primary Alignme	nt to Council's Prio	rities and Results Areas:
Program			/	
Gross Output	Gross D	omestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact Climate Risk/Impact
clear impact on GHG emissions. No clear adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Risk of not meeting regulatory requirements.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Proceeding with this investment carries significant financial and operational risks, primarily due to the budget shortfall. These risks could lead to regulatory non-compliance, environmental damage, and public health concerns. The City must carefully weigh these risks against the potential benefits of improved waste management.

Allocating additional funds to this project may mean diverting resources from other important City initiatives. This could result in missed opportunities or delayed progress in other areas.

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
All Wards	Waste & Recycling

Haskayne Emergency Response Station – Land purchase

Investment Description:

The purchasing of land that will be home to a new fire station necessary to provide effective emergency response to the growing communities in the Haskayne Area.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details		Total Cost	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$000's)	2,000	0	2,000	0
Budget ID:		TBC			
Funding Source:		Off-Site Levy	(100%)		
Maintenance	Upgrad	le	Growth	New Se	rvice
0%	0%		100%	0%	

Benefits

Acquiring the land necessary for building the fire station will allow for the investment to move to the next stages. Investing in fire resilience will contribute to ensuring a safe city. The land is in the new community of Haskayne, which will decrease the response time in Haskayne and surrounding communities, potentially saving lives and property.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Project	Public Safety

Gross Output	Gross Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)
GH	G Emission Impact	Clir	nate Risk/Impact

No clear impact on GHG emissions No clear adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Risk of public safety and property damage in new and growing communities due to the inability to build a fire station if the land is not secured.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

Risk of cost overruns during land acquisition and construction, delays due to site suitability or permitting issues, and ongoing operational expenses. Ensuring adequate staffing and resources for the new station may also strain existing budgets. Additionally, construction can cause temporary community disruption and environmental impacts.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
Ward 11	Fire & Emergency Response

Vehicle and Equipment Growth 2023-2026

Investment Description:

Funding for vehicles and equipment required to deliver programs and services to citizens. This request ensures The City's fleet will reflect any changes in operational service levels and citizens continue to receive critical services. This request is driven by unplanned growth by public facing business units and inflation contributing to unplanned increases in funding requirement.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details		Total Cost	2025	2026	2027+
Capital Budget Request (\$00)	0's)	27,336	13,668	13,668	0
Budget ID:		TBC			
Funding Source:		Self-Funded			
Maintenance	Upgrade	9	Growth	New Se	rvice
0%	0%		100%	0%	

Benefits

Investing in our vehicles and equipment will improve the service levels provided by the City of Calgary. New fleet will minimize service disruptions and repair costs due to the reduced maintenance required on new assets. All new vehicles secured by the city will align with the Green Fleet Strategy in order to reduce greenhouse gasses through low or zero-emission vehicles.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
AIP	Managing Operational Risk

ross Output Gross I	Domestic Product	Income	Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
Decrease in GHG emissions or energy consumption (if low or zero-emission vehicles procured)	No clear adaptation benefit

Risks

Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment

Risk of inability to provide critical service delivery to Calgarians.

Risk(s) of proceeding with investment

While necessary for maintaining critical services amidst unplanned growth and inflation, proceeding with these investments carries financial, operational, and technological risks.

Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
All Wards	Fleet Management

Community Grant Program for Established Areas

Investment Description:

Establishment of a grant program to assist communities in response to growth pressures. The program will allow community groups to apply for funding to address smaller scale investments. Example projects for consideration might include new community assets in park space or community association space; community gardens; traffic calming; beautification such as flower beds, bike racks, community banners or community signs; and benches, passive or active recreation elements within open spaces.

Recommended Budget Impact

Financial Details		Total Cost	2025	2026	2027+			
Capital Budget Request	(\$000's)	500						
Budget ID:		TBC	TBC					
Funding Source:		100% Self-funded through the Established Area Investment Fund (EAIF)						
Maintenance Upgrade		ade	Growth	New Se	rvice			
0%	0%	0	100%	0%	1			

Benefits

This program will ensure that communities throughout Calgary have the ability to meet necessary small-scale investments required to meet the growth pressures.

Investment Category:	Primary Alignment to Council's Priorities and Results Areas:
Program	Continuous Improvement

ome Employment (Person – Years)

GHG Emission Impact	Climate Risk/Impact
No clear impact on GHG emissions.	No clear adaptation benefit
Risks	
Risk(s) of not proceeding with investment	
Risk(s) of proceeding with investment	
Ward(s)	Primary Service Line
All Wards	Sidewalks & Pathways

Appendix F: Unfunded Investments

On 2024 June 25, Administration presented a list of high-priority unfunded operating and capital investments for Council's awareness. Through July and August, Administration worked to determine where existing budgets could be relinquished or reprioritized to fund the most important of these investments. The results of this process form Administration's recommended investments for 2025-2026 to come forward for Council consideration and approval at the Mid-Cycle Adjustments in November.

This appendix outlines investments from that list that will not be proceeding in the 2023-2026 Service Plans and Budgets cycle but may be considered in the 2027-2030 cycle. These are included for information only.

Operating Investments Not Proceeding

Below is a comprehensive list of 11 investments arranged alphabetically, along with their respective financial requirements. It's important to note that these operational investments are presently not recommended by administration due to fiscal capacity constraints. These unfunded investments will be considered in future service plans and budget cycles.

Investment Name	Investment Description
Calgary Transit Night Network	Public Transit is requesting \$10 million in base operating budget in 2025 to establish a 24-hour transit network through the creation a network of night bus services. This network will closely resemble our rapid transit system and essential crosstown routes.
	The network will be comprised of 12 night service routes with 30-minute headways. These routes would meet at "Night Hubs" to reduce customer wait times and enhance surveillance. This investment aims to offer round-the-clock transit options for residents and visitors, potentially enhancing their quality of life while supporting the downtown revitalization and continued growth and development of Calgary.
Capital Planning Implementation Program	The Infrastructure Asset Planning system will require ongoing funding for licenses. An allocation of a total of \$300,000 of annual base operating funding is being requested in 2025, and an additional net \$20,000 is requested in 2026. The difference of \$20,000 is as a result of anticipated inflation and annual cost increases as experienced in previous years.
Downtown Service Level Enhancement	Programming events and activations downtown require internal resources from Calgary Parks, Mobility and other City business units to execute. This funding enables existing programming funds, such as where a downtown event is being hosted and the public space needs enhanced cleaning. Supporting Calgary's downtown revitalization efforts by enabling and supporting ongoing activation and programming activities that help to build culture and vibrancy. Investments will enable enhanced cleaning and maintenance making downtown an attractive destination for entertainment. Increased activity in Calgary's downtown also helps to revive the hotel and tourism industries.
Energy Equity and Affordability Initiatives	In March 2024, Council directed \$10M dollars to be allocated from excess Local Access Fees collected in 2024 and 2025 into energy equity and affordability initiatives. The initiatives would support Calgarians struggling to pay their energy bills through energy efficiency retrofits and affordability supports. This investment will provide relief to Calgarians struggling the most. For every \$1M invested, over 1000 households can be supported with utility affordability, energy efficiency education & upgrades to reduce their energy bill and GHG emissions. CEM has modest funding to develop an energy equity retrofit program, but without more funding no extra affordability supports are possible.
Hexagon Enterprise Asset Management Module Expansion	Hexagon Enterprise Asset Management tool is a corporate asset management tool used across the organization. The tool is continuously evolving with more functionality which requires the purchase of support & maintenance for new modules.

Table 1: List of Operating Investment Options Not Proceeding

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Low Income Transit Pass Program Sustainment	Public Transit projects a \$33 million revenue shortfall for the 2025 fiscal year. The cost of the Low Income Transit Pass program has increased to an estimated \$52 million in 2024, an increase of \$19 million since 2019. Costs are increasing year-over-year and represent a significant funding gap for the service. This is due to a higher number of people qualifying for the program. Public Transit has one time funding to cover the shortfall in 2024 and 2025 but there is no funding for the \$19 million in 2026 and beyond.
Non-Residential Heritage Conservation Grant Program	This investment expands The City's existing Historic Resource Conservation Grant Program so that it can effectively support historic, non-residential buildings. The conservation grant program offers matching grants to restore, preserve or rehabilitate privately-owned, and legally protected buildings. Due to their size and complexity, non-residential buildings require significantly more financial support than residential buildings. Expanding the program by \$2M will enable The City to offer effective matching financial support to these property owners. This request has previously been considered by Council who supported a pilot program with one time funding. The pilot has been successful.
Police Budget Correction Third Party Recruiter for Boards, Commissions and Committees	The Calgary Police Commission is requesting that an error in the 2023-2026 budgeting process be corrected by approving a one-time increase of \$1.6 million to the Service's operating budget for 2025. At its 2023 Organizational Meeting, Council adopted a motion arising to engage a third-party recruiter to support recruitment for the Audit Committee, the Calgary Assessment Review Board, the Calgary Police Commission, the Calgary Planning Commission, and the Calgary Subdivision and Development Appeal Board. Pursuant to Section 5.11.13 of Council Policy CP2016-03 on the Governance and Appointments of Boards, Commissions and
Topping up of the Council Community Fund (CCF) and Council Innovation Fund (CIF)	Committees, Council must "approve funding to cover the costs of the [third-party recruiter]" when directing the use of a third-party recruiter. The Council Community Fund provides funding for small scale community-based projects that deliver community benefits. The Council Innovation Fund provides funding for projects that have the potential to change city-wide policies and procedures upon implementation. Both funds serve as a discretionary source of funding for Council to use for emerging projects without going through the service planning and budgeting process.
Working with Community Partners on Emerging Technologies.	Funding to continue working with community partners in the areas of emerging technologies, such as Artificial Intelligence (AI).

Capital Investments Not Proceeding

These are unfunded capital Investments submitted as part of the Mid-Cycle Adjustments which cannot be accommodated **at this time** due to significant financial pressures and constraints. Funding an investment from this list would require the removal, descoping, or decoupling of an existing investment or a critical investment recommended for funding. These unfunded investments will be considered in future service plans and budget cycles or if additional funding becomes available.

The Total Capital Cost is the total cost of the investment including portion(s) funded by others, where applicable. Total City Request shows the anticipated capital cost for The City. The Total City Request is further broken down into 2025-2026 versus 2027+.

Table 2: List of Capital Investments Not Proceeding

Investment Name	Description	Total Capital Cost (\$000s)	Total City Request (\$000s)	2025-2026 City Request (\$000s)	2027+ City Request (\$000s)
Village Square Green & Accessible Retrofit project	Improvements to keep the facility accessible and current are vital to the community. This is a major retrofit project aimed to enhance the asset and increase efficiency and accessibility. Upgrading critical would decrease operating costs with more energy efficient systems.	49,000	21,000	21,000	0
Capital Conservation Grant - Additional Funding Requirements	Provides technical expertise and funding for critical lifecycle projects for aging Community Association facilities. Failure to provide this funding will lead to outright closure and/or service disruption.	9,000	9,000	9,000	0
Accessibility Strategy	Enhance infrastructure by incorporating accessibility features, improving lighting, and undertaking various initiatives to enhance the experience for individuals facing mobility challenges at train stations, bus shelters, and pedestrian crossings. These improvements align with regulatory requirements, commitment to inclusivity and ensuring equitable access to public transportation for all individuals, regardless of mobility challenges. By allocating resources to these vital infrastructure enhancements, the transit system will	10,000	10,000	10,000	0
	foster greater community engagement, enhance user satisfaction, and ultimately contribute to a more accessible and sustainable urban environment.				
Major Partners Capital Program - Heritage Dry Dock	The Dry Dock used to raise and lower the SS Moyie from the Glenmore Reservoir seasonally has been in use since 1968 and is beyond its useful life. The increased winter capacity of	5,970	5,970	5,970	0

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Page 84 of 89

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Investment Name	Description	Total Capital Cost (\$000s)	Total City Request (\$000s)	2025-2026 City Request (\$000s)	2027+ City Request (\$000s)
	the Glenmore Reservoir since the completion of the new gate system has accelerated the dry dock's aging process and deterioration and has become a health and safety issue. A new dock will be designed to withstand current ice and water levels and will seek to mitigate conditions that impact Glenmore Dam's spring operations.				
Grant Optimization Program – 2025/2026	Enable grant matching opportunities that arise during the 4- year service plan and budget cycle and leverage grant opportunities that require upfront investment from The City. Administration has responded to these opportunities in an ad hoc manner for years. This will provide a central fund to respond to grant opportunities.	40,000	40,000	40,000	0
Shouldice Park Washroom Redevelopment	Replacement of the existing washroom structure serving Shouldice Park. The current facility is nearing the end of its usable life cycle. The new facility will be moved as part of the River Access Strategy.	1,418	1,418	1,418	0
Arts Commons Transformation (Modernization)	The expansion and modernization of Calgary's premier performing arts centre. The request cash flow in 2025 and 2026 is to support completion of the design phase of the project.	536,000	63,000	18,859	44,141
Major Partners Capital Program - Telus Spark Modernization	Increase the budget to support Telus Spark in renovating 3 galleries and the vestibule. This will support Phase 2 of the Keep Calgary Curious Project and will increase capacity by 27% among completion.	39,000	2,400	2,400	0
Critical Lifecycle Upgrades	Equipment replacement and safety enhancements to support Transit operations. These critical upgrades will address ballast deterioration, poor drainage, fire sprinkler testing, and hoists used for bus maintenance.	14,100	14,100	14,100	0
Capital for Buses as part of RouteAhead Implementation Plan	Funding for 50 buses as part of the RouteAhead implementation, which includes purchasing of 540 new buses over the next 10 years to improve Transit service.	40,000	40,000	40,000	0
Major Partners Capital Program - Contemporary Calgary Renovation	Renovations to the entry pavilion, educational centre, and existing gallery spaces to improve site accessibility, address wayfinding challenges, improve the building envelope, increase attendance, and enhance physical accessibility.	108,340	20,840	20,840	0
Full Road Reconstruction	Reconstruction of three major roads with deterioration in pavement quality: 17 Ave SE from 84 St to City limit, McKnight Blvd from 4 St NW to 12 St NE, and Memorial Dr WB from 36	20,000	20,000	20,000	0

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Page **85** of **89**

C2024-0859 Attachment 3

Investment Name	Description	Total Capital Cost (\$000s)	Total City Request (\$000s)	2025-2026 City Request (\$000s)	2027+ City Request (\$000s)
	St to Marlborough Way. The anticipated increased use of electric vehicles poses a safety risk and further deterioration on these roads due to their weight.				
	Widening of Peigan Trail between Barlow and Stoney Trail SE to support goods movement and improve traffic flow.	53,000	41,658	39,300	2,358
		925,828	289,386	242,887	46,499

Appendix G: Letter from Calgary Police Commission



Carla Male Chief Financial Officer, City of Calgary P.O. Box 2100, Station M. Calgary, AB T2P 2M5

September 4, 2024

RE: Police 2025 Budget Adjustments

Dear Ms. Male,

Our Commission understands and supports the desire of Council not to increase municipal spending in 2025 beyond what was approved as part of the four-year budget cycle. In support of this goal, we have worked hard with the Calgary Police Service to manage unexpected costs and significantly lower than expected fine revenue within our existing budget.

While the Service has been working with the OneCalgary team to bring forward the changes we need to the police budget, our Commission would like to provide this letter as background for some of the items.

Requested 2025 Budget Adjustments

While we are not asking for additional base funding from Council, we do require Council's approval for the following self-funded items:

- Adjustments to the Service's FTE numbers to reflect new positions funded by provincial grants and municipal partnerships.
- Adjustments to the overall police budget to reflect new provincial grants provided for 50 more police officers and to help better address gun violence and organized crime.
- Withdrawals from the Service's capital reserves to replace vehicles and equipment.
- Transferring \$13.0 million in unallocated Community Safety Investment Framework funding (\$5.0 million in 2024, \$4.0 million in 2025, and \$4.0 million in 2026) from the Service's operating budget to the capital budget to cover the increased cost of building a new indoor firearms range for officer training.

Additionally, we are requesting that an error in the 2023-2026 budgeting process be corrected by approving a one-time increase of \$1.6 million to the Service's operating budget for 2025. ISC: CONFIDENTIAL Page **87** of **89**



Fine Revenue Shortfall Background

Our Commission and the Service do not use traffic enforcement as a revenue generation tool and believe that officers should be making enforcement decisions based solely on what will make Calgary's roads safer.

However, a portion of fine revenue does return to the municipality and Council has decided to use this revenue to help offset the costs of policing. As such, the Service estimates in its budget how much fine revenue is likely to be generated each year based on previous years.

Approximately 8 per cent of the police budget has historically been funded through fine revenue.

Changes to provincial automated enforcement (photo radar) regulations and increased demands on patrol officers' time have led to a reduction in tickets being issued. This has resulted in \$13.0-\$15.0 million less than expected in revenue being returned to the Service each year.

So far, the Service has done an outstanding job of managing this shortfall within their budget, but it has made it harder to absorb other unanticipated costs moving forward.

One-time Increase Background

In 2023, the Service received one-time funding of \$1.6 million for limited term positions, which was not part of the base budget. However, in the original 2023-2026 Service Plan & Budget submission, the \$1.6 million one-time budget was accidentally included in 2025 for removal.

We are asking Council to approve a one-time addition of \$1.6 million to the 2025 police operating budget to correct the error and bring the 2025 budget back to what the Service anticipated for next year. The one-time funding would not change the budget for 2026 as that year's base budget was not impacted by the initial error.

Using Community Safety Investment Framework Funding

In support of Council's direction to all business units, our Commission is not requesting any new capital funding. However, a previously approved, high-priority capital project will be substantially (\$13.0 million) more costly than originally budgeted.

The current indoor firearms range used by the Service is past its lifecycle and no longer meets operational demands. The HVAC systems and noise abatement measures also use dated technologies and designs, meaning firearms instructors and range supervisors must be limited to only four hours per day in the building to prevent hearing damage and lead poisoning.

The time and space limitations of the range are now a bottleneck in both new recruit training and returning officers to work after long leaves of absence (i.e., injury recovery, medical leave,

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Page 88 of 89



parental leave, etc.). All officers also complete a firearms proficiency qualification twice each year, and range time for officers to complete this is increasingly difficult to find as the number of officers in the Service has grown substantially since the range was built in 2000.

Our Commission and the Service thoroughly reviewed the police budget to find other funding that could be used to fund the shortfall in the capital budget, but all remaining room in the budget has already been absorbed by other unanticipated costs and fine revenue shortfalls.

This request to fund the indoor range construction using unallocated Community Safety Investment Framework (CSIF) funding is not being made lightly. Our Commission continues to be committed to police reforms and partnerships that change how people in crisis are supported. However, we believe this is the only way to ensure that the limitations of the old firearms range do not continue limiting the Service's ability to have a fully staffed front line with officers who can competently and safely handle their firearms.

Unallocated CSIF funding was identified as an option in part because a large portion of the CSIF funding in the 2023-2026 budget was earmarked for ReachUp YYC – a facility where people requiring supports due to addiction, poor mental health and/or homelessness could go to be connected with everything they need. Now that the province is funding and operating a similar initiative through their Calgary Navigation Centre, the need for ReachUp YYC has changed.

Approving this request to use the unallocated funds to build the indoor range would not impact any of the partnerships or existing CSIF grants that the Service has in place with community organizations.

Our Commission is grateful for the strong working relationship that we have with the City of Calgary and Council. We know that Council has many difficult decisions ahead during this upcoming budget season and we look forward to working with you to ensure that the police budget meets the needs of Calgarians.

Sincerely,

Stew Colorest

Shawn Cornett, Chair On behalf of the Calgary Police Commission

ISC: CONFIDENTIAL

Page 89 of 89